Ecoreach Online Help

Version 1.0 09/2014



The information provided in this documentation contains general descriptions and/or technical characteristics of the performance of the products contained herein. This documentation is not intended as a substitute for and is not to be used for determining suitability or reliability of these products for specific user applications. It is the duty of any such user or integrator to perform the appropriate and complete risk analysis, evaluation and testing of the products with respect to the relevant specific application or use thereof. Neither Schneider Electric nor any of its affiliates or subsidiaries shall be responsible or liable for misuse of the information contained herein. If you have any suggestions for improvements or amendments or have found errors in this publication, please notify us.

No part of this document may be reproduced in any form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, including photocopying, without express written permission of Schneider Electric.

All pertinent state, regional, and local safety regulations must be observed when installing and using this product. For reasons of safety and to help ensure compliance with documented system data, only the manufacturer should perform repairs to components.

When devices are used for applications with technical safety requirements, the relevant instructions must be followed.

Failure to use Schneider Electric software or approved software with our hardware products may result in injury, harm, or improper operating results.

Failure to observe this information can result in injury or equipment damage.

© 2014 Schneider Electric. All rights reserved.

Table of Contents

| Ч | |
|---|--|

| | Safety Information |
|-----------|---|
| | About the Book |
| Chanter 1 | Introduction |
| onapter i | Overview |
| | Specifications |
| Chanter 2 | Getting Started |
| | |
| 2.1 | Download and Installation |
| | Software Registration |
| 22 | Connection Procedure |
| 2.2 | |
| | |
| | Local Connection |
| | |
| | |
| Chapter 3 | Principles |
| 3.1 | Operating Modes |
| | |
| 3.2 | Ecoreach Process |
| | Introduction |
| Chapter 4 | Description of UI Pages |
| 4.1 | Start Page |
| | Projects |
| | Tools |
| | About |
| 4.2 | Main Page |
| | Toolbar |
| | Project |
| | Configuration |
| | Monitoring |
| | Report |
| | Maintenance |
| 43 | Application Option |
| 1.0 | Administration Password |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| Chanter E | Droiect Monogement |
| Chapter 5 | |
| 5.1 | |
| | |
| | |
| | Create Project Architecture - Advanced Options. |
| | General Principles - Contiguring in Offline Mode |
| | Configuring Acti 9 Smartlink Device in Offline Mode |
| | Adding Other Devices |
| | Setup a Device Online |
| | Contextual Help for Device Setting |
| | Artifacts |
| 5.2 | Communication Architecture |
| | Ecoreach to Device - Operating Modes. |
| | Network Communication |
| | PC Communication |

| 5.3 | Monitor and Control | 90 |
|-------|---|-----|
| | Monitor | 91 |
| | Test | 92 |
| | Logs | 94 |
| | Control | 95 |
| 5.4 | Report | 97 |
| | Configuration Report | 97 |
| 5.5 | Firmware Upgrade | 99 |
| | Upgrade Firmware | 100 |
| | Compatibility Check of Device/Firmware and Corrective Actions | 103 |
| Index | | 107 |

Safety Information

Important Information

NOTICE

Read these instructions carefully, and look at the equipment to become familiar with the device before trying to install, operate, or maintain it. The following special messages may appear throughout this documentation or on the equipment to warn of potential hazards or to call attention to information that clarifies or simplifies a procedure.



The addition of this symbol to a "Danger" or "Warning" safety label indicates that an electrical hazard exists which will result in personal injury if the instructions are not followed.



This is the safety alert symbol. It is used to alert you to potential personal injury hazards. Obey all safety messages that follow this symbol to avoid possible injury or death.

DANGER

DANGER indicates a hazardous situation which, if not avoided, will result in death or serious injury.

A WARNING

WARNING indicates a hazardous situation which, if not avoided, **could result in** death or serious injury.

CAUTION indicates a hazardous situation which, if not avoided, **could result** in minor or moderate injury.

NOTICE

NOTICE is used to address practices not related to physical injury.

PLEASE NOTE

Electrical equipment should be installed, operated, serviced, and maintained only by qualified personnel. No responsibility is assumed by Schneider Electric for any consequences arising out of the use of this material.

A qualified person is one who has skills and knowledge related to the construction and operation of electrical equipment and its installation, and has received safety training to recognize and avoid the hazards involved.

FCC Notice

This equipment has been tested and found to comply with the limits for a Class A digital device, pursuant to part 15 of the FCC Rules. These limits are designated to provide reasonable protection against harmful interference when the equipment is operated in a commercial environment. This equipment generates, uses, and can radiate radio frequency energy and, if not installed and used in accordance with the instruction manual, may cause harmful interference to radio communications. Operation of this equipment in a residential area is likely to cause harmful interference in which case the user will be required to correct the interference at this own expense.

About the Book

At a Glance

Document Scope

The purpose of this online help is to provide authorized users, panel builders, installers and maintenance personnel with the technical information needed to operate Ecoreach software. Ecoreach provides a simple setting and operating software application for Compact NSX, Compact NS, Masterpact, PowerPact circuit breakers, and Acti 9 Smartlink through which the user can do the configuration or settings management and project management for these devices locally and in Ecoreach cloud.

Validity Note

The technical characteristics of the devices described in this document also appear online. To access this information online:

| Step | Action | |
|------|--|--|
| 1 | Go to the Schneider Electric home page www.schneider-electric.com. | |
| 2 | In the Search box type the reference of a product or the name of a product range. Do not include blank spaces in the model number/product range. To get information on grouping similar modules, use asterisks (*). | |
| 3 | If you entered a reference, go to the Product Datasheets search results and click on the reference that interests you. If you entered the name of a product range, go to the Product Ranges search results and click on the product range that interests you. | |
| 4 | If more than one reference appears in the Products search results, click on the reference that interests you. | |
| 5 | Depending on the size of your screen, you may need to scroll down to see the data sheet. | |
| 6 | To save or print a data sheet as a .pdf file, click Download XXX product datasheet . | |

The characteristics that are presented in this manual should be the same as those characteristics that appear online. In line with our policy of constant improvement, we may revise content over time to improve clarity and accuracy. If you see a difference between the manual and online information, use the online information as your reference.

Related Documents

| Title of Documentation | Reference Number |
|---|------------------------|
| Compact NSX AC 100-630 A Circuit Breakers - User Guide | LV434100 (FR) |
| | LV434101 (EN) |
| | LV434102 (ES) |
| Compact NSX Micrologic 5 and 6 Trip Units - User Guide | LV434103 (FR) |
| | LV434104 (EN) |
| | LV434105 (ES) |
| Compact NSX Modbus Communication Guide | LV434106 (FR) |
| | LV434107 (EN) |
| | LV434108 (ES) |
| | DOCA0091ZH |
| PowerPact H-, J-, and L-Frame Circuit Breakers - User guide | 48940-313 (FR, EN, ES) |
| Micrologic 5/6 Electronic Trip Units - User Guide for PowerPact H- , J, and L Frame Circuit Breakers | 48940-312 (FR, EN, ES) |
| PowerPact H-, J-, and L-Frame Circuit Breakers Modbus | 0611IB1302 (EN) |
| Communication Guide | 0611IB1303 (ES) |
| | 0611IB1304 (FR) |
| | 0611IB1305 (ZH) |

| Title of Documentation | Reference Number |
|---|--|
| Masterpact NT/NW and Compact NS Modbus Communication Guide | DOCA0054EN DOCA0054ES DOCA0054FR DOCA0054ZH |
| Masterpact NT/NW, PowerPact P- and R-Frame Circuit Breakers Modbus Communication Guide | 0613IB1313 (EN) 0613IB1314 (ES) 0613IB1315 (FR) 0613IB1316 (ZH) |
| ULP (Universal Logic Plug) System - User Guide | TRV99100 (FR) TRV99101 (EN) TRV99102 (ES) |
| IO Module - User Guide | DOCA0055EN (IEC) DOCA0055ES (IEC) DOCA0055FR (IEC) DOCA0055ZH (IEC) 0613IB1317 (EN) (UL) 0613IB1318 (ES) (UL) 0613IB1319 (FR) (UL) 0613IB1320 (ZH) (UL) |
| IFE Ethernet Interface for LV Circuit Breakers - User Guide | DOCA0084EN (IEC) DOCA0084ES (IEC) DOCA0084FR (IEC) DOCA0084ZH (IEC) 1040IB1401 (EN) (UL) 1040IB1402 (ES) (UL) 1040IB1403 (FR) (UL) 1040IB1404 (ZH) (UL) |
| Acti 9 Smartlink Modbus Communication System - User Manual | DOCA0004EN DOCA0004ES DOCA0004FR DOCA0004DE DOCA0004IT |
| Acti 9 Smartlink Ethernet Communication System - User Manual | DOCA0073EN DOCA0073ES DOCA0073FR DOCA0073DE DOCA0073IT |

You can download these technical publications and other technical information from our website at www.schneider-electric.com.

What Is in This Chapter?

This chapter contains the following topics:

| Торіс | Page |
|----------------|------|
| Overview | 10 |
| Specifications | 11 |

Overview

Description

Ecoreach is an Electrical Asset Management software that helps the user to manage a project as part of designing, testing, commissioning, and maintenance phases of the project life cycle. It enables the user to build and commission panels efficiently, and assist in the maintenance and operation phases.

Ecoreach software operates connected to the cloud ensuring a unique project reference for the user. The user can prepare the settings of the devices offline (without connecting to the device), save the project in the cloud as reference, and configure the devices when connected with them. When the cloud connection is unavailable, Ecoreach manages a specific workflow to ensure that the device configuration is unaffected.

Using Ecoreach, the user can manage the project reference and access the reference project from any PC operating Ecoreach. The user can avail value-added features to manage the project. For example, attaching the artifacts to each device or at the project level, organizing devices in switchboards, managing a hierarchical structure of the installation, and so on.

Features

Ecoreach supersedes the Schneider Electric customer engineering tools such as the Remote Setting Utility (RSU) and Remote Control Utility (RCU) with additional features.

Ecoreach supports the connection of Schneider Electric devices to:

- Create projects by device discovery and selection of devices from devices catalog.
- Save the project in Ecoreach Cloud for reference.
- Upload and download settings to multiple devices in batches.
- Carry out commands, generate, and print device settings report.
- Perform a communication wiring test on the entire project or for a specific switchboard and generate and print test report.
- Manage multiple devices with an electrical and communication hierarchy model.
- Monitor the protections and IO status.
- Read information (alarms, measurements, parameters).
- Manage artifacts (project documents).
- Download latest device firmware.

Compatible Devices

Ecoreach is compatible with the following devices:

- CompactTM NSX 100-630 (IEC) circut breaker
- PowerPactTM H-, J-, and L- frame (UL) circuit breaker
- Compact NS 630b-3200A (IEC) and PowerPactTM M-, P-, and R-frame (UL) circuit breaker
- Masterpact NT/NW (IEC and UL) circuit breaker
- Acti 9 Smartlink
- Switch-disconnector
- Power meters (iEM3000, PM9, and PM3000 series)

Specifications

PC Requirements

The table shows the list of user PC requirements:

| Component | Minimum Requirements | |
|-------------|----------------------|--|
| Processor | Intel | |
| RAM | 2 GB | |
| System type | 64 bit or 32 bit | |

Software Requirements

The required version of operating system is Microsoft Windows 7.

What Is in This Chapter?

This chapter contains the following sections:

| Section | Торіс | Page |
|---------|----------------------|------|
| 2.1 | Initial Setup | 14 |
| 2.2 | Connection Procedure | 18 |

Section 2.1 Initial Setup

What Is in This Section?

This section contains the following topics:

| Торіс | Page |
|---------------------------|------|
| Download and Installation | 15 |
| Software Registration | 16 |

Download and Installation

Overview

The table shows the steps to download Ecoreach software from Schneider Electric website:

| Step | Action |
|------|--|
| 1 | Go to the Schneider Electric website: <u>www.schneider-electric.com</u> or Schneider Electric country website. |
| 2 | Navigate to one of these paths: Home/Products/Power Circuit breakers & Switches/High Current Air Circuit Breakers/Micrologic Home/Products/Power Circuit breakers & Switches/Molded Case Circuit Breaker/Micrologic Home/Products/Software/Configuration Software |
| 3 | If you have navigated through Home/Products/Software/Configuration Software point to the software. Result: Displays the list of softwares. |
| 4 | Download the Ecoreach installation software. |
| 5 | Install the Ecoreach software. |

Software Registration

Overview

The following screen appears when you start the Ecoreach software for first time.

| Registration | | | × |
|---------------------------------|-----------------|----------|----------|
| Ecoreach | | | |
| | Last Name · | | |
| | First Name | | |
| | Email * | | |
| | Company • | | |
| | Role | | |
| | Phone | | |
| | Address | | |
| | City | | |
| | State | | |
| | Postal | | |
| | Country * | | • |
| | | | |
| | Required Fields | Register | Cancel |
| OLearn more about Cloud Account | | S | Electric |

The table shows the steps to register the Ecoreach software:

| Step | Action |
|------|---|
| 1 | Enter all the details. |
| 2 | Enter a valid email address. |
| 3 | Click Register . Result: An email containing password is sent to your email address. |
| 4 | Use the password for further login. |

Results of Registration

After the first time registration, a pop-up window appears for these two cases:

| Cases | Pop-up Window |
|--|---|
| If you are a new Ecoreach cloud account user | Registration × |
| | Your password is sent to your email. Use the same to activate the installation.Ecoreach usage requires a mandatory first time login by the registered user with the credentials sent by email. |
| | Ok |
| If you are an existing Ecoreach cloud account user | × |
| | Your email ID is already registered with us. You may use your existing credentials to activate the installation. |

First Time Login

| Ecoreach | |
|--------------------------------|------------------------------------|
| | annuane · English (United Kingdom) |
| | User ID : |
| | Password : |
| | Activate |
| Learn more about Cloud Account | Schneider Electric |

The table shows the steps to activate Ecoreach for the first time:

| Step | Action |
|------|---|
| 1 | Select the language from the Language list. |
| 2 | Enter the User Name and Password. |
| | NOTE: |
| | User Name: Enter the email address that you have used for software registration. Password: Enter the password that has been sent by email. |
| 3 | Click the Activate button. |

Change Password

| Cloud | | | |
|---------------|---------------|----|-----|
| | New Password | | |
| Cor | firm Password | | |
| Col | | | |
| Administrator | | | |
| | New Password | 0 | |
| Cor | firm Password | | |
| | | | |
| | | Ok | ear |
| | | | ear |

After you activate the Ecoreach software, you will be prompted to change the password.

You are prompted to change two passwords:

- Cloud: This password is used each time when you start Ecoreach and connect to your Cloud account.
- Administrator: This password is used for control (see page 95) and firmware upgrade (see page 100) operations with the devices.

NOTE: The administrator password cannot be retrieved in case you lose the existing password. Reinstall and register the software to create a new password.

Section 2.2 Connection Procedure

What Is in This Section?

This section contains the following topics:

| Торіс | Page |
|-------------------|------|
| Introduction | 19 |
| Local Connection | 20 |
| Serial Connection | 24 |
| TCP/IP Connection | 28 |

Introduction

Overview

The connection procedure is applicable for all the product ranges managed by Ecoreach. The table lists the possible connections with circuit breakers and Acti 9 Smartlink:

| Connection Type | Connections |
|--|---|
| Local Connection | |
| Connection through UTA-Test Plug (see page 20) | Compact NSX or PowerPact H-, J-, and L- frame: point-to-point connection through the front test plug of the trip unit |
| Connection through UTA-ULP cable (see page 21) | Compact NSX or PowerPact H-, J-, and L- frame with BSCM ULP and ULP bus Masterpact or Compact NS 630b-3200A with BCM ULP and ULP bus |
| Connection through MagicBox (see page 22) | Masterpact or Compact NS 630b-3200A or PowerPact M-, P-, and R- frame: point-to-point connection through the front test plug of the trip unit |
| Serial Connection | |
| Connection through IFM (see page 24) | Compact NSX or PowerPact H-, J-, and L- frame with BSCM module and ULP bus and IFM communication module Masterpact or Compact NS 630b-3200A or PowerPact M-, P-, and R- frame with BCM ULP and ULP bus and IFM communication module |
| Connection through BCM (see page 25) | Masterpact or Compact NS 630b-3200A or PowerPact M- , P-, and R- frame with BCM module |
| Connection through CCM (see page 26) | Masterpact or Compact NS 630b-3200A or PowerPact M- , P, and R- frame with BCM and CCM module or with BCMULP and CCM module |
| Connection through Acti 9 Smartlink device (see page 27) | Acti 9 Smartlink RS485 |
| TCP/IP Connection | |
| Connection to devices network through TCP/IP gateway (see page 28) | Compact NSX or PowerPact H-, J-, and L- frame with IFM communication module, Masterpact or Compact NS 630b- 3200A or PowerPact M-, P-, and R- frame with IFM communication module, all connected to the gateway through their IFM module |
| Connection through IFE (see page 29) | Compact NSX or PowerPact H-, J-, and L- frame with BSCM module with ULP bus and IFE communication module Masterpact or Compact NS 630b-3200A or PowerPact M-, P-, and R- frame with BCM ULP and ULP bus and IFE communication module |
| Connection to devices network through Ethernet TCP/IP daisy chain <i>(see page 30)</i> | Compact NSX or PowerPact H-, J-, and L- frame with BSCM module with ULP bus and IFE communication module Masterpact or Compact NS 630b-3200A or PowerPact M-, P-, and R- frame with BCM ULP and ULP bus and IFE communication module |
| Typical network connection (see page 31) | Compact NSX or PowerPact H-, J-, and L- frame with IFE communication module, Masterpact or Compact NS 630b- 3200A or PowerPact M-, P-, and R- frame with IFE communication module, Acti 9 Smartlink IP, all connected to an Ethernet switch |

Local Connection

Connection through UTA-Test Plug Using a USB Cable

This connection is applicable for Compact NSX and PowerPact H-, J-, and L- frame circuit breakers. The figure shows an example of the Compact NSX circuit breaker:



- **B** UTA maintenance module
- C Micrologic trip unit
- D ULP cable
- **E** Standard USB cord for connection to the PC

Connection through UTA-Test Plug Using a Bluetooth Dongle

This connection is applicable for Compact NSX and PowerPact H-, J-, and L- frame circuit breakers. The figure shows an example of the Compact NSX circuit breaker:



- B UTA maintenance module
- **C** Micrologic trip unit
- **D** ULP cable
- E Power cord
- F Bluetooth dongle

Connection to a UTA-ULP Cable

This connection is applicable for Compact NSX, Compact NS 630b-3200A, Masterpact, PowerPact M-, P- and R- frame, and PowerPact H-, J-, and L- frame circuit breakers.

The table shows the steps to connect a PC to IMU (Intelligent Modular Unit):

| Step | Action |
|------|---|
| 1 | Identify an ULP module, located within the IMU that has the termination plug installed. |
| | NOTE: The ULP modules can be IFM, IFE, FDM121, or IO module. |
| 2 | Disconnect the ULP termination and connect the ULP cable from the maintenance module. |
| 3 | Use the PC running Ecoreach to configure the device. |
| 4 | Disconnect the maintenance module and connect the ULP termination in the RJ45 port. |

The figure shows an example of UTA connection with the Compact NSX breaker and ULP modules like IFM, FDM:



- A PC running Ecoreach
- B USB cable
- **C** UTA maintenance module
- D ULP cable
- E IFM Modbus-SL interface for LV circuit breaker
- F FDM121 display for LV circuit breaker
- **G** Compact NSX circuit breaker
- H Power cord

The figure shows the UTA connection to IO modules in Masterpact circuit breaker:



- B USB cable
- С
- UTA maintenance module IO input/output module for LV circuit breaker D
- . ULP cable Е
- F Masterpact NT/NW circuit breaker
- G BCM ULP

Connection through a MagicBox

This connection is applicable for Masterpact, Compact NS630b-3200A, and PowerPact M-, P- and R- frame.

The figure shows an example of Masterpact circuit breaker:



- PC running Ecoreach Α
- MagicBox в
- С Micrologic trip unit
- D Test connector
- Е Converter USB to RS232

Connection to Device through a Local Connection

| Step | Action |
|------|---|
| 1 | Hard wire the device to the PC. |
| 2 | Start Ecoreach and connect it to the device. |
| 3 | Click the Configuration tab (see page 48). |
| 4 | Select a device from TreeView (see page 48). |
| 5 | Click Communication in the Display list. |
| 6 | Click the PC Communication section in the display area. |
| 7 | Click the Local subsection. |
| 8 | Select the appropriate communication module. |
| 9 | Select the required COM port from the list. |
| 10 | Select Local Plug in the Connection list in the toolbar. |
| 11 | Click the ON button. Result: The Progress bar next to the ON button indicates the progress of the connection. |
| 12 | At the end of the connection sequence: If the connection is made: • ON button turns green. • Progress bar turns green. |
| | If the connection fails:Progress bar stops.Relevant error is displayed in the error window. |

Serial Connection

Connection through an IFM

This connection is applicable for Compact NSX, Compact NS 630b - 3200A, Masterpact, PowerPact M-, P-, and R- frame, and PowerPact H-, J-, and L- circuit breakers.

The figure shows an example of Compact NSX circuit breaker:



- A PC running Ecorecah
- B Converter USB to RS 232
- C Converter RS 232 to RS 485
- D Modbus serial cable
- E 24 Vdc power supply
- F IFM Modbus-SL interface for LV circuit breaker
- G ULP cable
- H Compact NSX circuit breaker

Connection through a Breaker Communication Module (BCM)

This connection is applicable for Masterpact NW, Masterpact NT, Compact NS 630b-3200A, and PowerPact M-, P- and R- frame circuit breakers.

The figure shows an example of Masterpact circuit breaker:



- Α
- PC running Ecoreach Converter USB to RS 232 в
- Converter RS 232 to RS 485 С
- D Modbus serial cable
- E 24 Vdc power supply
- F Masterpact NT circuit breaker

Connection through a Cradle Communication Module (CCM)

This connection is applicable for Masterpact NW, and Compact NS 630b-3200A circuit breakers. The figure shows an example of Masterpact circuit breaker:



- A PC running Ecorecah
- **B** Converter USB to RS 232
- C Converter RS 232 to RS 485
- D Modbus serial cable
- E 24 Vdc power supply
- F Craddle Communication Module (CCM)
- G Masterpact NT circuit breaker

Connection to Acti 9 Smartlink RS485 Device



- A Acti 9 Smartlink RS485
- B Acti 9 Smartlink converter
- C PC running Ecoreach
- **D** Modbus serial cable

Connecting the Device through a Serial Line Network

| Step | Action |
|------|--|
| 1 | Hard wire the device to the PC. |
| 2 | Start Ecoreach and connect it to the device. |
| 3 | Click the Configuration tab (see page 48). |
| 4 | Click Communication in the Display list. |
| 5 | Select a device from TreeView (see page 48). |
| | NOTE: The device must be attached to a serial line communication access point (see page 81) and must be ready for communication. |
| 6 | Click the PC Communication section in the display area. |
| 7 | Verify the communication parameters. |
| 8 | Open Network subsection. |
| 9 | Verify that the connection type is Modbus Serial . |
| 10 | Verify the COM port. |
| 11 | Select Network in the Connection list in the toolbar. |
| 12 | Click the ON button. Result: The Progress bar next to the ON button indicates the progress of connection. |
| 13 | At the end of the connection sequence: If the connection is made: • ON button turns green. • Progress bar turns green. If the connection fails: • Progress bar stops. • Relevant error is displayed in the error window. |

TCP/IP Connection

Connection to Device Network through a Gateway



- A PC running Ecoreach
- B Ethernet communication
- C EGX100/300 gatewayD IFM Modbus-SL interface for LV circuit breaker
- E Modbus serial cable
- Compact NSX circuit breaker F
- G Compact NS 630b-3200 circuit breaker (BCM ULP)
 H Masterpact NT circuit breaker (BCM)

| Action |
|--|
| Connect the device to the PC |
| Start Ecoreach and connect it to the device. |
| Click the Configuration tab (see page 48). |
| Click Communication in the Display list. |
| Select a device from TreeView (see page 48) attached to a Gateway communication access point (see page 82) and ready for communication. |
| Click the PC Communication section in the display area. |
| Verify the communication parameters. |
| Open the Network subsection. |
| Verify that the connection type is TCP/IP Gateway , and verify the Gateway IP address. |
| Select Network in the Connection list. |
| Click the ON button. Result: The progress bar next to the ON button indicates the progress of connection. |
| At the end of the connection sequence: If the connection is made: • ON button turns green. • Progress bar turns green. If the connection fails: • Progress bar stops. |
| |

Connection to Device through the IFE



- A PC running EcoreachB Ethernet communication
- С IFE Ethernet interface for LV circuit breaker
- D ULP cable
- E Masterpact NT circuit breaker (BCM ULP)

Connection to Device Network through a Daisy Chain



- A B
- PC running Ecoreach Ethernet communication IFE Ethernet interface for LV circuit breaker С
- ULP cable D
- E Compact NSX circuit breaker
 F Masterpact NT circuit breaker (BCM ULP)
 G Masterpact NW circuit breaker (BCM)

Typical Network Connection

An Ethernet switch allows you to connect multiple devices in a single network.

You can connect devices to IFE, EGX gateway, and Acti 9 Smartlink IP devices through an Ethernet switch. The figure shows an example of multiple devices connected to a single network using an Ethernet switch:



- A PC running Ecoreach
- B Ethernet communication
- C ConneXium Ethernet switch
- D EGX100/300 gateway
- E IFE Ethernet interface for LV circuit breaker
- F IFM Modbus-SL interface for LV circuit breaker
- G Acti 9 Smartlink IP
- H Acti 9 Smartlink RS485
- I Modbus serial cable
- J ULP cable
- K Compact NSX circuit breaker
- L Compact NS 630b-3200 circuit breaker
- M Masterpact NT circuit breaker (BCM ULP)
- N Masterpact NW circuit breaker (BCM)
- O Modbus serial cable

Connect to Device through TCP/IP Network

| Step | Action |
|------|--|
| 1 | Connect the device to the PC. |
| 2 | Start Ecoreach and connect it to the device. |
| 3 | Click the Configuration tab (see page 48). |
| 4 | Click Communication in the Display list. |
| 5 | Select a device from TreeView. |
| | NOTE: The device must be attached to a TCP/IP communication access point (see page 82) and must be ready for communication. |
| 6 | Click the PC Communication section in the display area. |
| 7 | Verify the communication parameters. |
| 8 | Open the Network subsection. |
| 9 | Verify that the connection type is TCP/IP . |
| 10 | Select Network in the Connection list. |
| 11 | Click the ON button. Result: The progress bar next to the ON button indicates the progress of connection. |
| 12 | At the end of the connection sequence: If the connection is made: • ON button turns green. • Progress bar turns green. |
| | If the connection fails:Progress bar stops.Relevant error is displayed in the error window. |

What Is in This Chapter?

This chapter contains the following sections:

| Section | Торіс | Page |
|---------|------------------|------|
| 3.1 | Operating Modes | 34 |
| 3.2 | Ecoreach Process | 37 |

Section 3.1 Operating Modes

Introduction

Overview

The Ecoreach software operates in cloud-connected mode and the projects created are stored in the Ecoreach cloud storage allotted to you. Once the project is created, you are ready to use the complete features of the Ecoreach software. When you save the project, Ecoreach will prompt you to save it in your local PC for the first time and the same project will also be saved in the cloud as reference. Whenever you modify and save, the project gets automatically synchronized with the project reference in cloud. As a result, you can completely prepare a project offline even when you are at the office.

During the commissioning phase, you may sometime have a challenge to access the internet connection at customer sites. If this occurs, you can still continue to use the Ecoreach software with complete features for a grace period of 30 days within which you can synchronize the project to the cloud. The grace period details will be displayed when the mouse pointer rests on the cloud status bar. The grace period starts once you modify and save a cloud project when you are not connected to Ecoreach cloud

The complete features and sub features of Ecoreach software are:

- Prepare Project Architecture
 - Create a New Project Architecture
 - Edit a Project Architecture
- Adding a Device
 - Adding Schneider Electric Devices
 - Adding Other Devices
- Create a Project Architecture Advanced Option
 - Device Discovery
 - Device Discovery Report
 - Add Discovered Devices into Project
- Setup a Device
 - Setup a Device Online
 - Setup a Device Offline
 - Contextual Help of Device Settings
- Artifacts
 - Project Artifacts
 - Device Artifacts
- Prepare Communication Architecture
 - Adding Devices in Communication Network
 - Modifing Devices in Communication Network
 - Communication Settings Consistency
 - Connecting to a Device
 - Device Connection through Different Modes
 - Device Identification
 - Transfer of Settings for a Device
 - Transfer of Settings Multiple Devices
 - Communication Test and its Report
 - Export Project Configuration
- Monitoring and Control
- Logs and Histories
- Configuration Report
- Firmware Upgrade and Compatibility Matrix Device/Firmware with Corrective Actions

The status of cloud connection and the project synchronization are displayed in the toolbar (see page 45):

| Status | Description |
|------------------|---|
| Not Synchronized | Indicates that an active internet connection is available and the modified project copy in the PC is synchronized with the reference project in Ecoreach cloud. |
| Synchronized | Indicates that an active internet connection is available but the modified project copy in the PC is not synchronized with the reference project in Ecoreach cloud. |

Sharing Cloud Projects

Once you create a cloud project, Ecoreach provides you an option to share the project with a second user by selecting the option, **Share this project with other cloud users** under the Project properties. Once this option is selected, you can transfer the project to the second user by using any of the file transfer methods like USB storage device, Email, so on. The second user can work on the project shared by you and perform any modifications. When the second user saves the project, it gets saved onto your cloud project even though you are the project owner.

The figure shows an example of this feature usage:



NOTE: This feature shall be used between two users working on a same project from the same company or two users working on the same project from two different companies. Please note that the sharing of projects between users should be done only with mutual agreement. Schneider Electric is not responsible for any consequences due to misuse of this feature.

Create a Project without Internet Connectivity

Under normal conditions, you will create a project in Ecoreach with an active cloud connection so that the project gets stored in Ecoreach cloud and will be the reference project. Ecoreach also manages a condition when you need to create a local project when the internet connection is unavailable.

After you create a project in this mode, you can setup the device configuration when connected to the devices.

The following features are also available after the project is registered in Ecoreach cloud and gets synchronized with the reference project in cloud:

- Adding devices to the project after identifying the devices through Device Discovery function
- Setup of device parameters in project when it is disconnected from Ecoreach (offline device configuration)
- Adding artifacts to the project
- Communication test and its report
- Exporting project configuration
- Multiple devices configuration
- · Compatibility matrix for device/ firmware with corrective actions

NOTE: In the local project mode, wherever the icon signal is displayed indicates that the features will be available after the project is registered in Ecoreach Cloud.

Synchronize a Local Project to the Reference Project in Ecoreach Cloud

After the Internet connection with Ecoreach is established, you can update the project in your cloud account:

| Step | Action |
|------|---|
| 1 | Click the icon in the toolbar (see page 45), which prompts for confirmation of the action. |
| 2 | Click Yes and save the project. Result: The project gets saved on your local PC and in Ecoreach cloud. |
Section 3.2 Ecoreach Process

Introduction

Overview

You can create an Ecoreach project to configure and monitor the devices, execute wiring check tests and generate reports. The projects created are saved in cloud and locally in your PC, and when cloud connection is unavailable, the projects are saved only in your PC.

Creating a Project

| Step | Action |
|------|---|
| 1 | Click the Create a new project button. |
| | NOTE: Clicking the New Project button closes the current project. If the current project has been modified since the last save, a dialog box warns you that the latest modifications are lost. Cancel the action or proceed to create a new project. |
| 2 | Enter the project details (see page 47) such as customer details, internal references, and related artifacts. |
| 3 | Prepare a project architecture (see page 61). |
| 4 | Prepare configuration in offline mode (see page 67). |
| 5 | Prepare communication architecture (see page 80). |
| 6 | Connect to a device (see page 86). |
| | NOTE: Refer to Connection Procedure to check the physical connection. |
| 7 | Transfer the device settings (see page 88) (upload or download). |
| 8 | Monitor (see page 91) the status of device and its modules. |
| 9 | Perform Control (see page 95) operations like open, close, reset of the circuit breakers. |
| 10 | Generate and print configuration report (see page 98). |
| 11 | Upgrade the firmware (see page 100) of modules and devices. |

Chapter 4 Description of UI Pages

What Is in This Chapter?

This chapter contains the following sections:

| Section | Торіс | Page |
|---------|--------------------|------|
| 4.1 | Start Page | 40 |
| 4.2 | Main Page | 44 |
| 4.3 | Application Option | 54 |

Section 4.1 Start Page

What Is in This Section?

This section contains the following topics:

| Торіс | Page |
|----------|------|
| Projects | 41 |
| Tools | 42 |
| About | 43 |

Projects

Overview

The start page provides access to the Ecoreach main functions.

| Ecoreach | | | | × |
|------------|-------------------------------------|--------------|-------------|---|
| Brojasts A | Decent Drojecte | _ | Latest | Nows 🖨 |
| Tools B | Project | Location | 30//7//2014 | Excellent performance of the Planet & Society Barometer with a score of 8.85/10 for the 2nd quarter of 2014 |
| About © | G | | 24//7//2014 | Schneider Electric announces the creation in Barcelona of its first Center of Excellence focused on smart solutions for cities |
| × Exit | | | 23//7//2014 | Schneider Electric has trained more than 50,000 people in energy management as part of its BipBop energy access program |
| | 6 | 6 | 16//7//2014 | "Rhome for DenCity" and "Phileas" project sponsored by Schneider Electric wins the 1st and 2nd prize of the Solar Decathlon Europe 2014 |
| | Create a new project | Open project | 11//7//2014 | Solar Der Sion Europe 2014. |
| | | | | Calmatilan |
| | | | | |

| Legend | Tab/Function | Description |
|--------|------------------------------------|--|
| A | Projects | Allows you to access the main project creation page. |
| В | Tools (see page 42) | Allows you to access advanced project creation by device discovery. |
| С | About | Provides information about software, related agreements, and system details. |
| D | Exit | Allows you to exit from the software. |
| E | Display area | Displays the selected tab function. |
| F | Create a new project (see page 37) | Allows you to create a new project. |
| G | Open project | Allows you to open an existing project. |
| Н | Latest News | Provides information about Schneider Electric's latest news by RSS feeds. |
| I | All the corporate news | Allows navigation to the Schneider Electric corporate website. |

Tools

Overview

| coreaci | 1 | | |
|----------|------------------|--------------|---|
| Projects | Advanced tools | > Latest | News |
| Tools | | 30//7//2014 | Excellent performance of the Planet & Society Barometer with a score of 8.85/10 for the 2nd quarter of 2014 |
| About | | 24//7//2014 | Schneider Electric announces the creation in Barcelona of its first Center of Excellence focused on smart solutions for cities |
| × Exit | | 23//7//2014 | Schneider Electric has trained more than 50,000 people in energy management as part of its BipBop energy access program |
| | | 16//7//2014 | "Rhome for DenCity" and "Phileas" project sponsored by Schneider Electric wins the 1st and 2nd prize of the Solar Describer Exerce 2014 |
| | l & | 11//7//2014 | Solar Decathion Europe 2014 |
| | Discover Devices | > All the co | rporate news |
| | | | Schneider |
| | | | Electric |

In the **Tools** tab, you can add the devices to the project architecture by discovering devices (see page 65) in the network.

About

Overview



The About tab provides the following information about the software and the user PC:

- Software version
- License key of the software
- System information of the user PC
- Technical information about the current software version
- Schneider Electric Improvement Program agreement
- End user licence agreement

Section 4.2 Main Page

What Is in This Section?

This section contains the following topics:

| Торіс | Page |
|---------------|------|
| Toolbar | 45 |
| Project | 47 |
| Configuration | 48 |
| Monitoring | 50 |
| Report | 52 |
| Maintenance | 53 |

Toolbar

Overview

| roject E Con | Aguration = Monitoring | × Report × | Famware Upgrade | B | (S) (7 |
|-------------------------------------|--------------------------|------------|-----------------|------------------------|-----------------------------------|
| General Informations | | | | \bigcirc | |
| | Project Name * Project 1 | | | Website | |
| | Customer Name | | | Date of contract | Time |
| | Site Name | | | Version 1.0 | |
| | Description | | | * Required Fie | et. |
| reject References(0) | | | | | |
| · REFERENCE NUMBER | + CUSTOMER NAME | | DESCRIPT | ION | ACTION |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| watarners(0) | + ROLE | - EM | NL. | - PHONE | ACTION |
| - NAME | + ROLE | - EM/ | NL. | + PHONE | ACTION |
| Internet(0) (+ NAME | - ROLE | - EM | м. | + PHONE | ACTION Add Customer |
| Volkeren(0) - NAME Volketa(0) | - ROLE | - EM | M. | + PHONE | ACTION Add Customer |
| Vefactu(0) | - ROLE - DATE | - EM | M. | - PHONE - REFERENCE | ACTION |
| - AAME - MAME - PRE NAME | - ROLE - DATE | - EM | NL | - PHONE - REFERENCE | Action Add Customer Actions |

| Legend | Zone | Description |
|--------|----------|--|
| А | Toolbar | Displays a set of icons to perform functions. |
| В | Tab zone | Includes tabs and a display area with content depending on the tab selected. |

Toolbar

The toolbar allows you to access the Ecoreach general functions.

| Icon | Function | Description |
|---------------------------|-------------------------|---|
| X | Start Page | Allows you to access the start page. |
| | New | Allows you to create a new project. |
| | | NOTE: This function is the same as the Create a new project function (see page 37) on the start page, of the Projects tab. |
| <u>~~</u> | Open | Allows you to open an existing project. |
| | | NOTE: This function is the same as the Open project function on the start page, of the Projects tab. |
| | Save | Allows you to save the project. |
| ΓL | Import | Allows you to import discovered devices in the network. |
| | | NOTE: This function is same as the import function described in the Tools tab <i>(see page 42).</i> |
| | Export (see page 89) | Allows you to export the devices and its configuration details in .CSV format. |
| | Print | Allows you to print the selected device configuration in a preview window. |
| 3 | Undo | Allows you to cancel or reverse the last function executed. |
| $\widetilde{\mathcal{A}}$ | Redo | Allows you to reverse the undo action. |

| Icon | Function | Description |
|-------------------------|--|--|
| X | Cut | Allows you to remove the selection from the active document and places it on clipboard. |
| | Сору | Allows you to copy the selected items to the clipboard. |
| | Paste | Allows you to place the content of the clipboard at the insertion point. |
| × | Settings (see page 58) | Displays the Ecoreach application settings. |
| ? | Help (see page 76) | Allows you to access the online help. |
| Cloud | Cloud login | Indicates that the project is a cloud project. (see page 34) |
| Connection Offline | Operating modes (see page 34) | Allows you to select the operating modes: Offline , Local Plug or Network . |
| OFF | OFF/ON button | The ON button allows the Ecoreach project to be connected to the device. It turns green when the software is connected to the device. The OFF button allows the Ecoreach project to be disconnected from the device. It turns red when the software is not connected to the device. |
| 10101 | Progress bar | Indicates the progress of the connection. |
| 8 0 Errors 🔥 0 Warnings | Error and Warning window (see page 57) | Indicates the number of detected errors and warnings detected by Ecoreach. |

Tab Zone

The content of the Tab zone depends on the selected tab.

- Project (see page 47)
- Configuration (see page 48)
- Monitoring (see page 50)
- Report (see page 52)
- Maintenance (see page 53)

Information Icon

You can point to the information icon 🕖 to know the description of the fields.

Project

Overview

| ect Config | uration - Monitoring - | Report - Firmware Upgrade | | |
|-------------------------------|--------------------------|---------------------------|------------------|------------|
| neral bitamations . | | | | |
| 0 | Project Name * Project 1 | | Wetste | |
| (A) | Customer Name | | Date (1997) | Time |
| | Site Name | | Version 1.0 | |
| | Description | | * Required Field | |
| yect Flaterances(0) | | | | |
| REFERENCE NUMBER | + CUSTOMER NAME | * DES | CRIPTION | AG |
| B | | | | |
| \cup | | | | |
| | | | | Add Refers |
| Contention (C) | | | | |
| - NAME | ~ ROLE | - EMAL | - PHONE | AC |
| C | | | | |
| \cup | | | | |
| | | | | Add Custo |
| 0436(0) | | | | |
| FILE NAME | + DATE | * SIZE | * REFERENCE | ACTIC |
| O | | | | |
| 0 | | | | |
| | | | | |

| Legend | Area/Function | Description |
|--------|-------------------------|---|
| A | General Informations | Displays the fields to enter project details such as the project name, customer name, site name, date, time, and version. |
| В | Project References | Displays the fields to enter the project reference number. The project reference number is used for later retrieval of the project. |
| С | Customers | Displays the fields to enter the customer details. |
| D | Artifacts (see page 77) | Displays the artifacts section. |

Configuration

TreeView

| Configuration | 8 Monitoring Report | × Firmware Upgrade | | | 610 |
|---------------|---|---|---|---|---|
| | | | | A | |
| 8 | Characteristics Artifacts Device Name Compact NSX | | | | |
| | General Characteristics | | | | 54.0 |
| | Product range Compact N: Standard IEC Number of poles 4-pole Micrologic 123 NSX Yes UTA Yes | G | Product model Micrologic 2.2 G Application Type Generator Rated current 160 BSCM Yes | | Cun U |
| | A Protection | | | | |
| | IO Configuration | | | | |
| | Communication | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| F | | | | | |
| | (F) | Configuration Montoorg Report Characteristics Antitacts Device faire Consult Taxes Product range Compact NX Consult Taxes Product range Compact NX Product range Co | Configuration Monitoring Report Primare Upgeate | Configuration Montage Report Pinnevic Upgcade | Configuration Montang Report Permave Upgable 2 Image: Compact Nax Compact Nax Subject Targe Compact N |

| Legend | Tab/Function | Description |
|--------|--|---|
| А | View selection button | Allows you to select the view: TreeView or TableView. |
| В | Display | Selects the type of display for the TreeView: General or Communication. |
| С | TreeView Architecture (see page 61) | Displays the working area to manage the project architecture. |
| D | Location button (see page 61) | Allows you to add a location to a project architecture. |
| E | Switchboard button (see page 61) | Allows you to add a switchboard to a project architecture. |
| F | Device button (see page 61) | Allows you to add a device to a project architecture. |
| G | Display area | Displays the properties of a selected element. |
| Н | Setting Transfer buttons (see page 88) | Allows you to transfer the settings from device to project and project to device. |

TableView

| oject | Configuration Configuration | tonitoring × Report | Fittmare Upgrade | | | | 0 | |
|---|---|--|--|-------|-------|--------|---------|--------|
| | | | | | | | C | 910 |
| tal Device Displayed : | ş. | GeneralCharacteristics | | | | | Modules | |
| 4 🗆 - Name - : | - DeviceType | - Path | - Application Type - Poles - Rated Current | ~ IFM | ~ IFE | ~ BSCM | - UTA | = 10 t |
| Field Chooser | Compact NS PowerPact NPR without metering | g \Compact NSX\Compact NS | Eiter from Application Type | 12 | 12 | 1 | 12 | |
| 🕑 Namé | Compact NSX 123 | \Compact NSX | G (♥ (Select Al) | | - | Yes | Yes | - |
| DeviceType | Masterpact without metering | Compact NSX/Compact NSVMasterpact NTNV | V Generator | | | | | |
| Application Type Poles Modules ProtectionID | D | | ОК Салон | (| B | | | |
| ♥ Application Type ♥ Poles ♥ Rated Current ♥ Modules ♥ ProtectionID ♥ | D | | OK Cancel | (| B | | | |
| ♥ Application Type ♥ Pates ♥ Rated Current ♥ Modules ♥ ProtectionID | | | OK Canol | (| B | | | |
| Y Appleation Type Y Poles Y Reted Current Y Models Y Protection/D | | | OK Cancel | (| B | | | |
| Appleation Type Appleation Type Plake Plake Models Models Protection() Protection() | | | OK Canol | (| B | | | |

| Legend | Tab/Function | Description |
|--------|--|---|
| А | View selection button | Allows you to select view: TreeView or TableView. |
| В | Display area | Displays the device characteristics. |
| С | Column selector | Selects the columns to be displayed. |
| D | Filter | Allows you to apply filter criteria on columns. |
| E | Setting transfer buttons (see page 88) | Allows you to transfer the settings from device to project and project to device. |
| F | Perform Communication Test button (see page 89) | Allows you to generate the communication test report. |

Monitoring

Overview

| | te de la constante de la const | ware Upgrade | i fin | ng = Report | Monitorin | Configuration | roject |
|---|--|-----------------|--|---|-----------|---|---|
| | | | | Device Monitoring | | | evices View |
| feasurement Maintenance Device Status VO St | | | Control | Monitoring Logs B C C General Characteristics | ۵ | | Compact NSX Compact NSX81 No COm Device 1 No COm Device 181 SL. Device181 SL. Device2 |
| del Micrologic 6.2 E ype Distribution tent 250 FM Yes JTA Yes | Product m Application 1 Rated cur | | range PowerPactHUJL Indard UL Poles 3-pole ENSX Yes BSCM Yes | Product Sta Number of Micrologic E | | Compact NSX Sr. Device2 Compact NSX | SL Device4 SwithboardSL Device1 SwithboardSL Device1:Cor SwithboardSL Device1:SL I SwithboardSL Device3:Cor |
| | | | | - Measurement | | | |
| Power | | Voltage | | Current | | | |
| Active Power A | × | Votage A-B | A | Current A | | | |
| Active Power B | v | Votage B-C | A | Current B | | | |
| Active Power C | × | Votage C-A | A | Current C | | | |
| Active Power | v | Voltage A-N | A | Current N | | | |
| Reactive Power A N | v | Votage B-N | A | Current Avg | | | |
| Reactive Power B N | v | Votage C-N | A | Max Current | | | |
| Reactive Power C IV | Aug V | Voltage L-L Avg | A | Min Current | | | |
| Reactive Power N | Avg V | Voitage L-N Avg | | | | | |
| Apparent Power A k | L-L V | Max Voltage L-L | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |

| Legend | Area/Subtab | Description |
|--------|--------------------------|--|
| А | Device list | Lists the devices of the project. |
| В | Monitoring (see page 91) | Displays the monitoring parameters like real-time measurement, maintenance indicators, device, and I/O status. |
| С | Logs (see page 94) | Allows you to retrieve and display the logs stored in the device. |
| D | Control (see page 95) | Allows you to control the circuit breaker. |

Monitoring Tab

| | onfiguration Mon | toring | Report | i tan | nvare Upgrade | | | 83 |
|------------|------------------|--------------|---|--|-----------------|--|--|-------|
| vices View | | Device Monit | loring | | | | | |
| angast NSK | | Monitoring | Loga Control | (| | | A B (| |
| | | | Product range C Standard II Number of poles 4 Micrologic E NSX Y BSCM Y IO 1 Y | compact NSX EC -pole les les | | Product mo Application T Rated cun | Indel Micrologic 5.3 E ppe Distribution rent 630 FM Yes J7A Yes O 2 Yes | |
| | | - Measur | ement | | | | | |
| | | Curren | et. | | Voltage | | Power | |
| | | Current | A | A | Votage A-8 | v | Active Power A | ki |
| | | Current | 8 | A | Votage B-C | V | Active Power B | kv |
| | | Current | Ċ | A | Voltage C-A | v | Active Power C | 83 |
| | | Current | N | A | Voltage A-N | v | Active Power | ky |
| | | Current | Avg | A | Voltage B-N | v | Reactive Power A | 8/104 |
| | | Max Cu | rtent | A | Votage C-N | v | Reactive Power B | 859 |
| | | Min Cu | ment | ^ | Votage L-C Avg | V | Reactive Power C | 859 |
| | | | | | Max Moltana L.J | v | Annunat Bruner & | K10 |
| | | | | | man vorage L'L | * | Children Linker U | |
| | | | | | Min Voltage L-L | v | Annanent Power B | 100 |

| Legend | Tab/Function | Description |
|--------|--|---|
| A | Measurement (see page 91) | Displays measurement values. |
| В | Maintenance (see page 91) | Displays maintenance values. |
| С | Device Status (see page 91) | Displays device status. |
| D | I/O Status (see page 91) | Displays I/O status. |
| E | Enable monitoring Log (see page 91) | Allows you to save the data in .CSV format. |

Logs Tab



| Legend | Area/Subtab | Description |
|--------|---------------------------------------|-------------------------------------|
| A | Histories and Log files (see page 94) | Lists the histories and log events. |

Control Tab

| Project Configuration | Monitoring Report | Femware Upgrade | - 00 |
|-----------------------|-------------------------------------|---|---|
| Devices View | Device Monitoring | | |
| . YCompart NSX | Monitoring Logs | Control | |
| | - General Characteristics | | |
| | Produc S Number Micrologie | trange Compact NSX tandard IEC of poles 4-pole E NSX Yes BSCM Yes 10 1 Yes | Product model Micrologic 5.3.E Agelication Type Distribution Rated current 630 UTA Yes UTA Yes 102 Yes |
| | 🛩 Breaker Control | A | |
| | ✓ ResetUpdate Energy Court | B | OpenResetClose Brasker ResetClotate Energy Counters |
| | ✓ Forced Output | C | |
| | | | |

| Legend | Tab/Function | Description |
|--------|--|---|
| А | Breaker Control (see page 95) | Allows you to control the circuit breakers. |
| В | Reset/Update Energy Counters (see page 96) | Allows you to reset or update the circuit breakers energy counters. |
| С | Forced Output (see page 96) | Displays the forced output. |

Report

Overview

| Ecoreach D 안 모- 몸 & & @ @ | 1 IN 10 X R (B) X ? (2 Reg | ster Connection Office () | Contraction of Contraction Of Contraction | - # 1 |
|--|----------------------------|---------------------------|---|-------|
| Project × C | onfiguration × Monitoring | Report | Firmware Upgrade x | 00 |
| Generate Report | | Completion 0% | | |
| BC | D | | | |
| Customer | itentis | | | |
| Name | | | | |
| Street | | | | |
| City | | | | |
| State | | | | |
| Country | | | | |
| Zip Code | | | | |
| Phone Number | | | | |
| Unional | | | | |
| (Contraction of the contraction | | | | |
| | Schneide | r | | |
| Customer logo (Size < 1 MB) | Electr | ic | | |
| | Remove Logo | Ē | | |
| Document | | 9 | | |
| Report Title | PowerCET Report | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |

| Legends | Button/Tab | Description |
|---------|------------------------|---|
| А | Generate Report Button | Allows you to generate and print a configuration report. |
| В | Front Page | Allows you to record the user details. |
| С | Project | Allows you to record the project details. |
| D | Contents | Provides selection options for specific project details for the report header, footer, front page, and so on. |
| E | Logo button | Allows you to replace the current logo with new logo. |

Front Page Tab

This tab allows you to enter or modify the user details. The details entered in this tab appears on the front page of the report.

Project Tab

This tab allows you to modify the project details. The details entered under this tab appears in the report.

Contents Subtab

This tab provides the selection option for the required format of header, footer, front page, and project details to be included in the report. This tab includes:

- Report Header
- Report Footer
- Front page
- Advanced sections

Each of these sections includes a check box to select the options.

Maintenance

Overview

| Ecoreach | 128100X80 | X ? Begister Conne | cten (mark) (i) (cont | C 0 Enors & 6 Warnings Logn | # X |
|---------------------|-----------------|--------------------|------------------------------|-----------------------------|------------|
| Project | - Configuration | × Monitoring | * Report | Firmware Upgrade | KID * |
| Upgrade Firmware | | | | | |
| Firmers Upgrade | (\mathbb{A}) | | | | |
| Compatibility Check | B | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |

| Legend | Function | Description |
|--------|--|---|
| A | Firmware Upgrade (Trip unit, UTA, IFM, IFE, BCM ULP, FDM, and IO module) (see page 100) | Allows you to upgrade the firmware of the Micrologic trip unit for the Compact NSX and PowerPact H-, J-, and L-frame circuit breakers, UTA maintenance module, IFM, IFE, BCM ULP, FDM121, and IO modules. |
| В | Compatability Check (see page 103) | Allows you to diagnose and corrects all discrepancy issues in the ULP modules. |

Section 4.3 Application Option

What Is in This Section?

This section contains the following topics:

| Торіс | Page |
|--------------------------|------|
| Administration Password | 55 |
| Language | 56 |
| Error and Warning Window | 57 |
| Settings | 58 |

Administration Password

Overview

You can change the administration password by clicking the **Settings** icon (see page 58) in toolbar (see page 45).

| ord | | | | |
|------------------|--|--|--|--------------|
| Old Password | | | | |
| New Password | | | | |
| Confirm Password | | | | |
| | Old Password New Password Confirm Password | Old Password New Password Confirm Password | Old Password New Password Confirm Password | Old Password |

NOTE: The administration password cannot be retrieved if you lose the existing password. Reinstall and register the software to create a new password.

Language

Overview

You can select the language by clicking the Settings (see page 58) icon in the toolbar (see page 45).



You can select any of the following languages from the Supported Languages drop-down list:

- English
- French
- German
- Spanish
- Chinese
- Italian
- Russian

Error and Warning Window

Description

You can view the details of the errors and warnings only in the **Configuration** tab (see page 48) and **Monitoring** tab (see page 50).

| - 0 0 8 - 5 2 2 0 1 0 P 1 | Connection Nations 85 OFF 00 | Im I o 13 Enors 3: 0 Warnings | Q yapaman • | |
|----------------------------------|--|-------------------------------|----------------|--------|
| oject Configuration | Monitoring Report X Firmware | Upgrade | | 0 |
| | | | | |
| Display Communication + | E m Characteristics Artifacts | | | |
| Compact NSX 🛕 🖻 📑 | Device Name Compact NSX | | | |
| Cateway | Metering | | | |
| | - Communication / | | | |
| | Project Values | Device Values | Default Values | Range |
| | Serial | | | |
| | Modbus Serial Line Baud Rate 19200 * | 19200 | 19200 | |
| | Modbus Senal Line No Bits of Stop 1 * | Even | Even | |
| | Modbus Product Address | 0 6 | 1 | 1 - 99 |
| | Modbus SL Auto link adap Disabled * | Disabled | Disabled | |
| | Тер | | | |
| | | | | |
| Sateway 🕢 Serial 🕢 Direct (| Apply: Device >> Project >> Device | | | |
| | | | | |
| | Į U | | | |
| | | | | |
| cality Date Time Des | ngtion | | | |
| nor 14-08-2014 - 11:32:04 Devic | e communication has failed to read MBSL_LCCH1 supported | | | |
| | В | | | |
| ror 14-08-2014 - 11:32:02 Devic | e communication has failed to read Current demand calculation interval | | | |
| rror 14-08-2014 - 11:31:58 Devic | e communication has failed to read Neutral current sensor | | | |
| | | | | |
| ror 14-08-2014 - 11:31:58 Devic | e communication has failed to read.Neutral voltage sensor | | | |

| Legend | Zone | Description |
|--------|--------------------------|--|
| A | Error and warning status | Indicates the number of errors and warnings which occurred during the project session. |
| В | Error and warning window | Displays the errors and warnings with the time and description. |
| С | Vertical drag icon | Allows you to increase or decrease the Error and Warning window. |

You can view the status of the errors and warnings in toolbar (see page 45).

Error and Warning Window

The error and warning window displays at the bottom pane of the **Configuration** tab (see page 48) and **Monitoring** tab (see page 50) in two cases:

- when you click the error and warning status icon in the tool bar
- when a new error or warning occurs

The window can be drag and dropped or closed. The error window can be sorted based on criticality, date and time, or by description.

The window displays the following information:

| Criticality | Date Time | Description |
|---|-----------------------------|-----------------------|
| ErrorWarning | Date and time of occurrence | Reason for occurrence |

Error Log Display and Management

The recently occurred errors and warnings are displayed at the top of the error and warning window. The window displays a maximum of 512 errors or warnings.

Examples of Errors and Warnings

The examples of errors and warnings are:

- Connection has failed.
- Device communication has failed to read....
- Device communication has failed to write....

Settings

Overview

The **Settings** icon \times is available in the toolbar *(see page 45)*. You can modify the basic tool settings from this page.

Application

Application tab consists of the following settings:

- Password Settings: Allows you to modify the password.
- Language: Allows you to select any of these languages: English, French, German, Spanish, Chinese, Italian, and Russian.
- Date & Time Format: Allows you to set the date and format time according to local practices.
- General: Allows you to set the limit of maximum number of subhierarchy levels in the TreeView (see page 48) in the configuration tab.
- **Default Directory:** Allows you to set the default directory to save the project and for firmware downloads.

Chapter 5 Project Management

What Is in This Chapter?

This chapter contains the following sections:

| Section | Торіс | Page |
|---------|----------------------------|------|
| 5.1 | Project Architecture | 60 |
| 5.2 | Communication Architecture | 78 |
| 5.3 | Monitor and Control | 90 |
| 5.4 | Report | 97 |
| 5.5 | Firmware Upgrade | 99 |

Section 5.1 Project Architecture

What Is in This Section?

This section contains the following topics:

| Торіс | Page |
|---|------|
| Project Architecture | 61 |
| Selecting a Device | 63 |
| Create Project Architecture - Advanced Options | 65 |
| General Principles - Configuring in Offline Mode | 67 |
| Configuring Acti 9 Smartlink Device in Offline Mode | |
| Adding Other Devices | 74 |
| Setup a Device Online | 75 |
| Contextual Help for Device Setting | 76 |
| Artifacts | 77 |

Project Architecture

Introduction

A project architecture can be created, modified, or redefined in the TreeView (see page 48). The project elements such as location, switchboard, and device can be added or modified in the project architecture. The project architecture provides a clear representation of the switchboard location, grouping, and feeder identification. The devices that are added to communication access points such as gateways and serial interfaces can be grouped as per the physical connections and can be used as the project reference architecture. The changes made at the site can be tracked using the reference architecture.

Definition of Project Elements

Location: A location is a place where one or more switchboards are installed. A location can be a site or a building.

Switchboard: A switchboard is an assembly of single or multiple columns, which contains devices and their wiring system.

Device: A device is a single product such as a circuit breaker or power meter which is assembled in a switchboard.

TreeView Toolbar

The TreeView toolbar on the left pane of the **Configuration** tab *(see page 48)* displays the desired project elements and allows you to modify the view of the project architecture:

| Pull-down menu/Button | Function | Description | | |
|--|--------------|--|--|--|
| Display General General Communication | Display | Displays two architectures: General: Enables you to create a project architecture where the location, switchboard, and devices are organized in a logical order. Communication: Enables you to add communication gateways into the project architecture. You can associate the slave devices to the respective gateways. | | |
| | Expand_All | Expands the complete project hierarchy to display all elements. | | |
| | Collapse_All | Collapses the project architecture to display elements in level 1 only. | | |

Creating a New Project Architecture

The table shows the steps to create a new project architecture:

| Step | Action |
|------|--|
| 1 | Click the Configuration tab (see page 48), and then click General in the Display list. |
| 2 | Click the Location button in the left pane. Result: A list appears with the following options: Site Building Floor Electrical Room Custom |
| 3 | Click the desired option from the list. Result: Adds the location in the left pane. Display area displays the characteristics of the selected location item in the Characteristics tab. |
| 4 | Edit the location characteristics. |
| 5 | Click the Switchboard button. Result: • Adds the switchboard under the selected location in the left pane. • Display area displays the characteristics of the switchboard. |
| 6 | Edit the switchboard characteristics. |

| Step | Action |
|------|--|
| 7 | Click the Device button. Result: Opens the Select Device Characteristics dialog box. |
| 8 | Select the required device from the device catalog, and then click Ok. Result: Adds the device in the left pane. Display area displays the characteristics of the device. |

Editing a Project Architecture Item

Right-click on the project architecture item in the TreeView (see page 48) to perform the following functions:

- Rename
- Delete
- Cut
- Сору
- Paste
- Copy Settings
- Paste Settings
- Print

The **Copy** and **Paste** function allows you to copy and paste an item to create a duplicate instant of it in the project architecture.

The **Copy Settings** and **Paste Settings** function allows you to copy and paste only the settings from one item to another item in the project architecture.

When performing the copy and paste setting action, you may get a discrepancy window if the settings of both devices do not match. Parameters that are highlighted in yellow color are dependent parameters which may be copied to the destination devices and parameters that are highlighted in red color are not matching and will not be copied to the destination devices.

NOTICE

RISK OF PARTIAL OR WRONG CONFIGURATION

Copy the settings of a device and paste the settings only to a similar device type (Example: Masterpact to Masterpact) with same current rating.

Failure to follow these instructions can result in equipment damage.

Selecting a Device

Introduction

You can select a device from Schneider Electric catalog. You can also add a third-party device (see page 64) into the project.

Adding Schneider Electric Devices

| Device Type | Device Range | 00 | Poles number | 0 0 | Trip unit | (E)o |
|---|--|----|--------------|------------|------------------|------|
| Circuit Breaker I/O Devices Power Meters Switch / Disconnector | Acti 9 / Multi 9 Compact NG160 Compact NS Compact NS < 630 A Compact NSX EnsyPact CVS | | 4P | | Micrologic 2.2 G | |
| Rated current 250 | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |

| Legends | Tab/Function | Description |
|---------|-------------------|---|
| A | Schneider Devices | Allows you to add Schneider Electric devices. |
| В | Other Devices | Allows you to add third-party devices. |
| С | Show | Allows you to choose devices based on Basic Characteristics or Basic and Advanced Characteristics . |
| D | Information icon | Provides information about the selected item in the list. |
| E | Clear | Clears the selection. |
| F | Quantity | Allows you to enter the required quantity of the selected device. |
| G | Device Name | Displays the name of the selected device. It also allows you to modify the device name. |

The table shows the steps to add Schneider Electric devices:

| Step | Action |
|------|--|
| 1 | Click the Device button in the left pane of the Configuration tab <i>(see page 48).</i> Result: Opens the Select Device Characteristics dialog box. |
| 2 | Click either Schneider Devices or Other Devices. |
| 3 | Click either Basic Characteristics or Basic and Advanced Characteristics in the Show list. |
| | NOTE: The Basic and Advanced Characteristics option enables you to select additional modules or accessories. |
| 4 | Select the device from the Device Type window. |
| 5 | Select the required options from subsequent lists. |
| 6 | Enter the Quantity. |
| 7 | Modify the device name if needed. |
| 8 | Click Ok . Result: Adds the device in the Project Architecture (see page 61) area. |

Adding Other Devices

Ecoreach allows you to add and configure the third party devices also.

| | Other Devices | | |
|-------------|-----------------------------------|--------------------------|---|
| | | | |
| | Device Type* | | • |
| | Manufacturer * | | |
| | Product Range * | | |
| | Device Version | | |
| | | | |
| | Device Description | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| Quantity: 🗩 | ⊕ 1 U | Init(s) Device(s) Name:* | |

The table shows the steps to add other devices:

| Step | Action |
|------|--|
| 1 | Click the Device button in the left pane of the Configuration tab <i>(see page 48).</i> Result: Opens the Select Device Characteristics dialog box. |
| 2 | Click Other Devices . Result: Displays the fields to enter the device details. |
| 3 | Enter the device details. |
| 4 | Enter the Quantity. |
| 5 | Modify the device name if needed. |
| 6 | Click Ok . Result: Adds the device in the Project Architecture (see page 61) area. |

Create Project Architecture - Advanced Options

Overview

In addition to creating a project architecture (see page 61) manually, you can also create a project by device discovery.

Device Discovery

Device discovery enables you to discover the devices in the network. It also provides an option to generate and save the report of the devices discovered in the network in a .pdf format.

Device discovery supports the communication network architecture when:

- Devices are connected to a Modbus TCP/IP network
- Devices are connected to a Modbus serial line network
- Devices are connected in a network, which includes both Modbus TCP/IP network and Modbus serial line network through gateway devices

Discovering Devices on a Modbus TCP/IP Network

| Step | Action |
|------|--|
| 1 | Click the Device Discovery icon either in the Tools tab (see page 42) or in the toolbar (see page 45). |
| 2 | Click IP in the Communication Type list. Result: Displays the Modbus TCP/IP Scan Configuration. |
| 3 | Enter the Start IP Address. |
| 4 | Enter either Number of Devices or End IP Address. |
| 5 | Click the Discover Devices button. Result: Displays the list of devices discovered in the TCP/IP network. |
| 6 | Select the required device. |
| 7 | Click the ADD button. Result : Adds the discovered device to the project architecture (see page 61). |

Discovering Devices on a Modbus Serial Network

| Step | Action |
|------|---|
| 1 | Click the Device Discovery icon either in the Tools tab (see page 42) or in the toolbar (see page 45). |
| 2 | Click Serial in the Communication Type list. Result: Displays the Modbus serial Scan Configuration. |
| 3 | Select one or more COM Port. |
| 4 | Use one of the following methods to select Addresses: Click the specific address in the Addresses list. Hold CTRL to select multiple addresses in the Addresses list. Click the 131 button to select the addresses from 1 to 31. Click the 1247 button to select the addresses from 1 to 247. |
| 5 | Select one or more Baud rate listed. |
| 6 | Select one or more Parity. |
| 7 | Click Discover Devices button. Result: Displays the list of devices discovered in the serial network. |
| 8 | Select the required device. |
| 9 | Click the ADD button. Result: Adds the discovered device to the project architecture <i>(see page 61).</i> |

Discovering Devices on a Combination of IP and Serial Network

| Step | Action |
|------|---|
| 1 | Click the Device Discovery icon either in the Tools tab (see page 42) or in the toolbar (see page 45). |
| 2 | Click IP from the Communication Type list. Result: Displays the Modbus TCP/IP Scan Configurations . |
| 3 | Select the Include deep scanning for serial network check box. Result: Enables the Addresses list |
| 4 | Enter the Start IP Address. |
| 5 | Enter either Number of Devices or End IP Address. |
| 6 | Use one of the following methods to select Addresses: Click the specific address in the Addresses list. Hold CTRL to select multiple addresses in the Addresses list. Click the 131 button to select the addresses from 1 to 31. Click the 1247 button to select the addresses from 1 to 247. |
| 7 | Click the Discover Devices button. Result: Displays the list of devices discovered in both IP and serial network. |
| 8 | Select the required device. |
| 9 | Click the ADD button. Result: Adds the discovered device to the project architecture (see page 61). |

Saving Device Discovery Report

The table shows the steps to save the device discovery (see page 65) result:

| Step | Action |
|------|--|
| 1 | Click the Save Report as PDF button. Result: Opens the Save As dialog box. |
| 2 | Choose the location to save the report. |
| 3 | Click Ok . Result: Saves the device discovery report in the desired location. |

Adding Discovered Devices into Project

The table shows the steps to add devices from the device discovery (see page 65) result into a project architecture (see page 61).

| Step | Action |
|------|--|
| 1 | Select one or more devices from the device discovery result. Result: Displays a progress bar indicating the status of adding devices. |
| 2 | Click the Add button. Result: Adds the discovered device in the project architecture (see page 61) and the progress bar disappears. |

General Principles - Configuring in Offline Mode

Overview

When Ecoreach is not physically connected to a device or to a communication network, it is referred as an offline mode. In this mode, you can configure the project elements like location, switchboard, devices, and communication elements in Tree View under the **Configuration** tab (see page 48).

Location Characteristics

For a selected location in TreeView (see page 48), you can see the configurable parameters under **General Characteristics**. The **General Characteristics** allows you to modify the location name and select the location type. It also allows you to enter the description of the location.

Switchboard Characteristics

For a selected switchboard in TreeView (see page 48), you can see the configurable parameters under different characteristics group.

| Device Characteristics Group | Description |
|------------------------------|---|
| General Characteristics | Allows you to modify the switchboard name, description, and certification. The certifications are: • IEC • UL • Bi Standards |
| Physical Characteristics | Allows you to set the location dimension and weight. Also allows you to select switchboard topology. The topologies are: Drawout (Disconnectable) Fixed Position |
| Connection Type | Allows you to select the cable and the busbar. |
| Electrical Data | Allows you to set the switchboard voltage, frequency, nominal current, Icc, and Ipk. Also allows you to select the auxiliary voltage. |
| Protection | Allows you to set IP and IK. |
| Others | Allows you to select the form and cable type. |

The parameters can be modified according to your need.

Device Characteristics

For a selected device in TreeView (see page 48), you can see the configurable parameters under different characteristics group.

The parameters can be modified according to your need.

| Device Characteristics Group | Description | | |
|--|---|--|--|
| General Characteristics | Displays the selected device trip unit, ranges, communication modules, and accessories. | | |
| Protection | Allows you to modify the protection settings supported by a device like instantaneous overcurrent, short time overcurrent protection, long time overcurrent protection, ground fault protection, and neutral protection depending on the selected device. | | |
| I/O Configuration | Allows you to set the IO configuration and the alarm name for output configuration. | | |
| Metering | Displays device metering values. | | |
| Communication Parameters | Allows you to select the baud rate, parity, stop bits, device address, and auto speed sensing or IP settings if the device is of TCP/IP type. | | |
| PC Communication ⁽¹⁾ | Allows you to select the communication type. The communication type options are: Modbus Serial Modbus TCP/IP via Gateway | | |
| Communication | Displays device communication values. | | |
| ⁽¹⁾ This group is available only when you select Communication from the Display list in TreeView (see page 48). | | | |

The device characteristics group contains four columns which are as follows:

| Device Values | Description |
|----------------|---|
| Project Values | You can configure these parameters according to the application needs. When you add the device for the first time, the Project values will be same as Default values. |
| Device Values | You can view these parameters when Ecoreach is connected with device. The values are updated periodically on the background when connected with the device. |
| Default Values | You can view the default value of a parameter when the device is added into the project. |
| Range | You can view the range applicable for each setting parameter in this column. |

Setting Characteristics

| Step | Action |
|------|---|
| 1 | Select the project element from TreeView (see page 48) under the Configuration tab (see page 48). Result: The display area displays the general characteristics details of the selected element in the left pane. |
| 2 | Set the parameters under the characteristics group using: Direct entry of the numerical value. Select value using slider control and text field. Edit a string. Select values from the drop-down list. Result: Displays the icon next to the parameters and at the characteristics group level. |
| 3 | Click the Save button. Result: The Modified parameters are saved. |

Icons

Icons are displayed in front of the elements in the TreeView.

- In front of the element indicates that artifact is attached to that element.
- ¹ In front of the device indicates that device is connected.
- 4 In front of the device indicates the warning message.

Configuring Acti 9 Smartlink Device in Offline Mode

Introduction

The Acti 9 Smart Test tab appears only when you select the Acti 9 Smartlink device in the TreeView (see page 48).

The Acti 9 Smart Test tab allows to:

- Configure devices connected to the channels.
- Test devices connected to the channels.

The figure shows the Acti 9 Smart Test tab:



| Legend | Area |
|--------|---|
| A | Device Toolbox |
| В | Channels Smartlink IP displays seven I/O channels and one analog channel. Smartlink RS485 displays 11 I/O channels. |
| С | Reset configuration button is used to reset channel configuration |

Device Toolbox

The Device Toolbox is used to select the devices logically in the Ecoreach.

The device toolbox consists of images of devices that can be connected to the Acti 9 Smartlink devices. A device is selected by a drag action from the Device toolbox to the Smartlink channels.

Energy Meter Tooltip and Analog Device Tooltip

The figure shows the Device Toolbox with the **Energy Meter** tooltip:



The Analog Device is displayed only for Smartlink IP.

The figure shows the Device Toolbox with the **Analog Device** tooltip:

| | | Voltage | Current |
|---|--------------|--------------|--------------|
| | | | |
| - | Energy Meter | Standard I/O | Analog Devic |

Adding a Channel

| Step | Action |
|------|---|
| 1 | Drag the device from the Device Toolbox to the channel. |
| 2 | Enter the name in the channel name field. |
| 3 | Click the Save button on the toolbar and create a project file. |
| 4 | Repeat steps 1 to 3 for each Acti 9 Smartlink device. |

Channel with Single Device

The following figure shows the representation of a channel when a device is connected:



| Legend | Description |
|--------|---------------------------------------|
| А | Device function label |
| В | Remove the device |
| С | Selected device type |
| D | Input 1 register value |
| E | Input 1 register value |
| F | Output register value |
| G | Enables behavior check of each device |

The device function label text box is used to set a user-friendly name to the channel (up to 20 characters). If this name is too long to fit in the text box, it appears truncated. However, a mouse point on the name displays the complete name.

Input 1 and Input 2 register values are 0 or 1, regardless of the connected device. Commands (Open/Close) work the same way.

| Register | Value | D24 | 024 | 124 | c iC60 Ti24 | 4 | 4 | ard I/O |
|-----------------|--------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|--------------|---------|---------|---------|
| | | IOF+S | OF+SI | RCA T | Reflex | iACT2 | iATL2 | Stand |
| Input 1 | 1 | Close | Close | Close | O/C = 1 | O/C = 1 | O/C = 1 | 11 = 1 |
| | 0 | Open | Open | Open | O/C = 0 | O/C = 0 | O/C = 0 | 11 = 0 |
| Input 2 | 1 | Not tripped | Not tripped | Not tripped | auto/off = 1 | - | - | l2 = 1 |
| | 0 | Tripped | Tripped | Tripped | auto/off = 0 | _ | - | 12 = 0 |
| Command butto | on | - | - | Х | Х | Х | Х | Х |
| Pulse weight co | onfiguration | - | - | - | - | - | - | - |

The following table shows the different displays depending on the type of connected device:

Channel with Two Counters

Two counters can be connected on a single channel (one per input). When an energy counter device is dragged, the channel representation changes based on the connectivity of the device.



| Legend | Description |
|--------|---------------------------------------|
| A | Device function label on input 1 |
| В | Remove the device |
| С | Connected counter on input 1 |
| D | Input delta pulse calculator |
| E | Input 1 meter value |
| F | Input 1 pulse weight |
| G | Device function label on input 2 |
| Н | Connected counter on input 2 |
| I | Input 2 meter value |
| J | Input 2 pulse weight |
| К | Enables behavior check of each device |

For the energy counter devices, you can read and/or configure the pulse weight and Meter value of an input only if Acti 9 Smartlink is connected.
Pulse Weight

When connected with the device, the option to configure the time between two pulses is active. Click for open the delta pulse calculator.

| Channel 7 | | |
|--------------------|--------------|---|
| Pulse weight | 82 | |
| Load | 100 | W |
| Time between two p | ulses : 2952 | s |

| Parameter | Description |
|-------------------------|--|
| Pulse Weight | Pulse weight unit is Wh. |
| Load | Power of the devices connected to the circuit that counter measures the energy consumption. Unit is ${f W}.$ |
| Time between two pulses | Calculation of the time between 2 pulses = $3,600 \times 1/(\text{number of pulses})$ with Number of pulses = Load/Pulse weight. |

Configure the Time Between Two Pulses

The table shows the procedure to configure the time between two pulses for a channel:

| Step | Action | Comment |
|------|--|--|
| 1 | Enter the pulse weight value for the counter in the Pulse Weight box. | |
| 2 | Enter the load of the channel in the Load box. | The time between pulses is displayed in the pop-up. |
| 3 | Click OK. | The time between pulses is displayed in the pop-up. Displays the pulse weight value in the channel. |

Adding Other Devices

Overview

You can add third-party devices in TreeView (see page 48) under the **Configuration** tab (see page 48) as complete customer project.

Characteristics

For a selected device in TreeView (see page 48), you can see the configurable parameters under the characteristics group.

The parameters can be modified according to your need.

| Characteristics | Description |
|-------------------------|--|
| General Characteristics | Displays the general information entered by the you like the Device type, Manufacturer details, product range, and so on. |

Setting Characteristics

| Step | Action |
|------|--|
| 1 | Select the device from TreeView (see page 48) of the Configuration tab (see page 48). Result: The display area displays the general characteristics details of the selected element in the left pane. |
| 2 | Enter the parameters under the characteristics group. |
| 3 | Click the Save button. Result: Entered parameters are saved. |

Setup a Device Online

Overview

Ecoreach operates online with the devices as per the status set by the user (Local Plug or Network). In this mode, Ecoreach is logically connected to one or more devices and you can configure the devices irrespective of the cloud connectivity status.

Setting up a Device in Online

| Step | Action |
|------|---|
| 1 | To connect the device with Ecoreach, configure the device communication parameters (See Device Characteristics (see page 68)) and the PC Communication (see page 86) details according to the type of communication supported for that device. |
| 2 | After configuring the communication parameters and PC communication access points, connect to a device (see page 86) either on Local Plug or Network mode. |
| 3 | After connecting to the device, modify the parameters displayed in the Characteristics tab in the right pane of the Configuration tab <i>(see page 48)</i> and transfer them to the device by clicking the Project>>Device button. Result: A popup message with a progress bar indicates the status of the action. |
| 4 | You can also click the Device >> Project button to get the device values into Ecoreach. |

Contextual Help for Device Setting

Overview

When configuring the devices, you can understand the settings of the device using the 10 icon. You can

click the **1** icon to open the device document pointing to the specific section that describes the settings in detail.

Artifacts

Introduction

The **Artifacts** section allows you to attach files related to the project. You can attach any type of files like *.pdf*, *.excel*, and screenshot in *.jpeg* format. Each file displays with file name, date, size, and reference information.

The examples of files that can be added as project artifacts are:

- Engineering drawings
- Building maps
- Wiring diagram
- Any scanned image

In addition to the project artifacts, you can also add the artifacts for project elements like location, switchboard, device, direct TCP/IP, gateway, and serial interface.

When artifacts are added to devices, it is highlighted with the *field* icon in TreeView under the **Configuration** tab (see page 48).

NOTE:

- You can attach any number of files to the artifacts, but ensure that the file size do not exceed 20 MB.
- You are not allowed to add executable files (.exe) and script files.

Adding an Artifact File

| Step | Action |
|------|---|
| 1 | For project artifacts: Click the Browse button in the Artifacts section under the Project tab (see page 47). For project element artifacts: Click the ADD button in the Artifacts section under the Configuration tab (see page 48). |
| | Result: Opens the Open dialog box. |
| 2 | Select the file to be added. |
| 3 | Click Open to attach the selected file. Result: Opens Adding Artifacts dialog box with the status. |
| 4 | Click the Close button. Result: Adds the artifact file in the Artifacts section. |

NOTE: When you add a file with the same name as the existing artifacts, a dialog box appears as **Artifacts already exists**. To replace the file, delete the existing file and add a new file.

Deleting an Artifact File

| Step | Action |
|------|--|
| 1 | Select the file to be removed in the Artifacts section of the Project tab (see page 47) or Configuration tab (see page 48). |
| 2 | Click the Delete icon. Result: Opens the Do you want to remove selected artifact? dialog box. |
| 3 | Click the Yes button. Result: Deletes the selected file. |

Viewing an Artifact File

| Step | Action |
|------|---|
| 1 | Select the file to be viewed in the Artifacts section of the Project tab (see page 47) or Configuration tab (see page 48). |
| 2 | Click the Open icon. Result: Opens the selected file. |

NOTE: Artifacts added into Ecoreach project can be opened and viewed only when there is a suitable windows application available in the user machine.

Section 5.2 Communication Architecture

What Is in This Section?

This section contains the following topics:

| Торіс | Page |
|--------------------------------------|------|
| Ecoreach to Device - Operating Modes | 79 |
| Network Communication | 80 |
| PC Communication | 86 |

Ecoreach to Device - Operating Modes

Device Connection Through Different Modes

You can choose the operation mode to work with the devices from the toolbar (see page 45).

| Operating Mode | Description |
|--|---|
| Offline | In Offline mode, you can create a project, add or remove a device, view the settings, configure the communication settings, and create the communication architecture. And also you can modify full device settings ⁽¹⁾ , and generate the complete project configuration report. |
| Local Plug | In Local Plug mode, you can connect to the device using the front test port connection available in the device. When connected, you can: Compare the device settings with the project settings. Transfer settings from device to project and project to device. Monitor the device status, real-time measurements, maintenance data, and IO status (if any). |
| Network | In Network mode, you can connect to the device through a multipoint communication network, either serial line or TCP/IP. In this mode, you can perform all the functions available in the Local Plug mode. Additionally, you can perform the transfer of settings from project to device or device to project in batch-wise operation for multiple devices in TableView (see page 49) under the Configuration tab (see page 48). |
| (1) This function is swellable only if the project is stored in the Econocid Cloud When the project is not stored on Cloud | |

(1) This function is available only if the project is stored in the Ecoreach Cloud. When the project is not stored on Cloud, you can only modify the communication settings. All other settings can be modified only when Ecoreach is connected to the device.

Network Communication

Overview

You can define the communication network between Ecoreach and the devices on the field by describing the communication architecture.

This is done by clicking Communication in the Display list, in the TreeView (see page 48).

The supported communication architectures are:

- Devices with direct TCP/IP support
- Devices with serial interface connected to a TCP/IP network through a gateway
- Devices with serial interface connected to a serial line network

The online network connection with a device requires the device to be first attached to a communication access point.

This is done by:

- Creating a communication access point.
- Attaching the device to the communication access point.

NOTE: The products or modules that support both TCP/IP and gateway functionalities automatically add a Embedded Gateway (Emb.Gateway) communication element when changed to the **Communication** display option in TreeView (*see page 48*).

Example: A compact NSX circuit breaker with an IFE module, which performs both a direct TCP/IP connection and a gateway function for Modbus serial devices.



Device Communication Status

In the communication view, devices that are connected online with Ecoreach are displayed with a specific icon describing the communication status and the type of the communication interface.

The table describes the communication status of the device:

| Icon | Description |
|------------|---|
| | Device with serial communication interface. |
| | Device with serial communication interface, attached to a Serial Interface or Gateway communication access point, and is ready for communication through this access point. |
| | Device with serial communication interface, attached to a Serial Interface or Gateway communication access point, and that has incorrect communication parameters. Example: Duplicate Device ID's. |
| \bigcirc | Device with TCP/IP communication interface. |
| • | Device with TCP/IP communication interface, attached to a Direct TCP/IP communication access point, and is ready for communication through this access point. |
| • | Device with TCP/IP communication interface, attached to a Direct TCP/IP communication access point, and that has incorrect communication parameters. |
| i | Device whose communication interface is not selected. |
| × | Device without communication interface with Ecoreach. |

Communication Access Point

A communication access point is described using a communication element.

The three types of communication elements are:

| Communication Elements | Description |
|---------------------------|--|
| TCP/IP | This element is used to describe the access to devices fitted with a TCP/IP communication interface. In this case, Ecoreach uses the IP interface of the PC and the IP address of the remote device to establish the online connection. |
| Gateway | This element is used to describe the access to Modbus serial devices that are connected to a Modbus TCP/IP gateway. In this case, Ecoreach uses the IP interface of the PC, the IP address of the remote gateway, and the individual Modbus address of the device attached to the gateway to establish the online connection. |
| Serial Interface | This element is used to describe the direct access to Modbus serial devices through a serial communication interface. In this case, Ecoreach uses a local serial communication port of the PC and the individual Modbus address of the device attached to this communication port to establish the online connection. |

Creating a Communication Access Point

You can create a communication access point by adding the appropriate communication element according to the targeted communication architecture in the communication TreeView (see page 48).

In the Communication TreeView, you can delete, rename, and cut/paste an existing communication element using the contextual menu.

When you select a communication element from the TreeView, its parameters are shown under the following sections in the display area:

- General
- Communication
- Attached device list

The table shows the description of the sections:

| Section | Description |
|----------------------|--|
| General | This section allows entering a name, type and description. In addition, for a Gateway , the parameter URL allows entering the http address to the embedded web server of the gateway. |
| Communication | This section allows entering the communication parameters specifically for Gateway and Serial Interface access points. |
| Attached device list | This section lists the devices that are accessible through the communication access point and that are ready for online network communication with Ecoreach. |

Gateway Communication Access Point

For a Gateway communication access point, enter the following parameters:

| Parameters | Description |
|---|--|
| TCP/IP Address IPV4 | IPV4 address of the gateway. |
| Serial line parameters: • Baud Rate • Parity • Stop Bits | These parameters are not used to configure the gateway but are used as reference parameters to check the consistency of the SL parameters of all devices attached to the gateway (For details, refer to Communication settings consistency <i>(see page 84)</i>). |

The following figure shows an example of **General** and **Communication** sections for a **Gateway** communication access point:

| Display Communication - | | | Characteristics | | |
|-------------------------|---|-----|---------------------|----------------------|--------------|
| Serial Interface | | | General | | |
| Gateway | | | Name | Gateway | |
| Switchboard A | | | Туре | Generic | * |
| SL Device 1 | 3 | | | | |
| SL Device 2 | Ð | | Description | GTW-ZK 007 2nd field | bor i |
| SL Device 3 | Ð | | | | |
| TCP-IP Device 1 | 3 | 0 | URL | http://10.195.133.62 | /home/ Launc |
| C Gateway | | | Communication | | |
| TCP-IP Device 2 | Ð | 0 | | | |
| 🕾 Gateway | | | TCP/IP Address IPV4 | 10.195.133.62 | |
| No Com Device 1 | Ð | | Port Number | 502 | |
| No Com Device 2 | Ð | | Baud Rate | 19200 | |
| SL Device 5 | Ð | | Parity | Even | |
| | | 100 | Stop Bits | 1 | |

Serial Interface Communication Access Point

For a Serial Interface communication access point, enter the following parameters:

| Parameters | Description |
|--|--|
| Com port | This parameter identifies the local serial communication port used on the PC to establish the connection with the devices for online network communication. |
| Serial line parameters:Baud RateParityStop Bits | These parameters are used to configure the PC local communication port and are used as reference parameters to check the consistency of the SL parameters of all devices attached to the serial communication port (For details, refer to Communication settings consistency <i>(see page 84)</i>). |

The following figure shows an example of **General** and **Communication** sections for a **Serial Interface** communication access point:

| Display | Communication - | | 8. | Characteristics | | | |
|-----------------|---------------------------|-----|-----|-----------------------------------|-------------|------------------|-------|
| Seri | al Interface ct TCP IP | | • | General | | | |
| G Gat | eway | | | | Name | Serial Interface | |
| • 🕅 s | witchboard A | | | | Туре | Modbus Serial | |
| | SL Device 1 | Ð | | | Description | | |
| | SL Device 2 | 2 | | | | Serial RS485 2-W | Vires |
| | SL Device 3 | 5 | | | | | |
| | TCP-IP Device 1 | 5 | 0 | Communication | | | |
| | 🖄 Gateway | | | | | | |
| | TCP-IP Device 2 | 5 | 0 | | Corn Port | COM3 | |
| | 🔄 Gateway | | | | Baud Rate | 19200 | |
| N | to Com Device 1 | 5 | | | Parity | Even | |
| No Com Device 2 | | -81 | | | Stop Bits | 1 | |
| | V VVIII U VIII U Z | 21 | - 1 | | Stop Bits | 1 | |

TCP/IP Communication Access Point

For a TCP/IP communication access point you have two sections, **General** and **Attached device** list. The communication settings are managed through the device communication parameters for all the devices connected to this access point.

All the native TCP/IP devices of a project must be attached to this communication access point to group devices with similar subnet ranges under this element. You may use more than one TCP/IP communication access point depending on the number of devices in a project. When devices with different subnet configurations are grouped, Ecoreach warns you about the Communication settings consistency. *(see page 84)*

Attached Devices List

The figure shows an example for the list of attached devices:

| Display Communication - | | | Characteristics |
|-------------------------|-----|----------|---------------------------------------|
| Serial Interface | | <u>^</u> | > General |
| Direct TCP IP | | | |
| Gateway | | | > Communication |
| Switchboard A | | | |
| SL Device 1 | 5 | | ✓ Attached device list |
| SL Device 2 | -5- | | |
| SL Device 3 | 2 | | |
| SL Device 4 | 5 | | |
| TCP-IP Device 1 | Ð | 0 | Switchboard A\SL Device 1\SL Device 2 |
| 🗂 Gateway | | | |
| TCP-IP Device 2 | 5 | 0 | |

Attaching a Device to a Communication Access Point

For online network connection with a device, the device must be attached to a communication access point.

The table shows the steps to attach a device:

| Step | Action |
|------|--|
| 1 | From the TreeView (see page 48), select the communication element to which you want to attach the device. |
| 2 | Click Attached device list section in the display area. |
| 3 | Drag the device from the Communication TreeView to the Attached device list in the display area. |
| | NOTE: This operation is permitted only if the device communication interface type is compatible with device type of the communication access point. |
| | Result: The attached device appears in the Attached device list section with its full path name from the TreeView. |

In project architecture, you can identify the attached devices of any communication access point:

| Step | Action |
|------|--|
| 1 | From the TreeView (see page 48), select the communication element to which you want to attach the device. |
| 2 | Click Attached device list section in the display area. |
| 3 | Select a device from the Attached device list . Result: The selected device and the corresponding device in the TreeView are highlighted with the same color. |

Communication Characteristics * Display Serial Interface > General Direct TCP IP Gateway Communication Switchboard A SL Device 1 -9 Attached device list SL Device 2 Switchboard A\SL Device 1 SL Device 3 -9 SL Device 4 Ð Switchboard A\SL Device 1\SL Device 2 TCP-IP Device 1 -9 0 Gateway TCP-IP Device 2 -9 0

The figure shows an example for the identified device in the attached device list:

Detaching a Device from a Communication Access Point

In the **Attached device list**, right-click on a device and then click **Detach** to remove the device from the communication access point.

| erpact NTNWActi9 Smartlink |
|----------------------------|
| |

Communication Settings Consistency

When a device is attached to any communication access point, a consistency check operation is done to check the duplication of device addresses within this access point. When a duplication of address is detected, the communication status of the faulty devices is displayed in gray color in the communication TreeView.

For **Serial Interface** and **Gateway** communication access points, the consistency check also verifies that all the devices attached to the access point have the same communication parameters (baud rate, parity, stop bits). In case of any parameter mismatch, the communication status of the faulty devices is displayed in gray color in the communication TreeView. A warning is also logged in the Error and Warning window (see page 57).

The figure shows an example of duplicate IP addresses detected on **Direct TCP/IP** communication access.

| Display Communica | tion - | | Characteristics |
|-------------------|----------|---|----------------------|
| Serial Interface | | | General |
| Direct TCP IP | | | F Other |
| Ġ Gateway | | | Attached device list |
| Switchboard A | | | |
| SL Device 1 | 2 | | |
| SL Device 2 | 2 - 2 | | |
| TCP-IP Dev | vice 1 🖓 | • | |
| 🗂 Gatewa | у | | |
| TCP-IP Dev | vice 2 🖓 | • | |

Display Communication * Characteristics 🗂 Serial Interface * > General Direct TCP IP 🕤 Gateway > Communication Switchboard A SL Device 1 2 ✓ Attached device list SL Device 2 2 ISwitchboard A\SL Device 1 2 SL Device 3 SL Device 4 -9 Switchboard A\SL Device 1\SL Device 2 TCP-IP Device 1 -9 0 🔁 Gateway

The figure shows an example of inconsistencies detected on **Serial Interface** communication access point.

PC Communication

Overview

When a device is selected from the TreeView (see page 48), the **PC Communication** section in the display area shows the communication interfaces available for the connection with Ecoreach.

The communication interfaces are:

- Local
- Network

Local

When a device offers a local point-to-point serial interface (front test communication port), this communication interface may be used by the Ecoreach to connect the device and is displayed in the **Local** subsection.

Depending on the device type, the local connection may require appropriate interface modules or cables.

For example, the Compact NSX device connection can be done using a UTA module. For Masterpact devices, it can be established through a **UTA** module or a **MagicBox** module.

The communication parameters are set automatically by Ecoreach according to the type of the device. You must select only the PC communication port that is used to establish the connection. When several local interfaces are possible, you must click **Active** to select the desired local interface to be active.



Network

When a device is attached to a communication access point (ready for **Network** communication), the **Network** subsection gives the summary of the communication settings used to connect with the device.

| | Switchboard B | 10.00 | | | ~ PC | Communication | |
|---|-----------------|-------|---|------|------|--|---------------------------|
| | SL Device 1 | -81 | | | - | | |
| | SL Device 2 | -81 | | 3 | ^ | Local | |
| | SL Device 3 | -21 | | | 6 | and the second | |
| | SL Device 4 | 5 | | | * | Network | |
| | TCP-IP Device 1 | 2 | 0 | | | Connection Type | Modbus TCP/IP via Gateway |
| - | Cateway | | | • | | IP Address | 10 195 133 62 |
| | | | | 2111 | | Il Address | 10.133.133.02 |

Connecting to a Device

The table shows the steps to establish a connection with a device using the **ON/OFF** button:

| Step | Action |
|------|---|
| 1 | Click Communication in the Display list, in the TreeView (see page 48). |
| 2 | Select a device in the TreeView. |
| 3 | Click either Local Plug or Network in the Connection list. |

| Step | Action | |
|------|--|------|
| 4 | Click the ON button to connect the device. | ach. |

Device Identification

When connecting to a device, you see a discrepancy window. This window appears when the device with its optional modules declared in the project and actual device connected are not the same.

Case 1: When the mandatory device characteristics detail declared in the project and the connected device are different, you cannot continue further with the device connection.

| F | Parameter Name | Expected Value | Device Value |
|---|--------------------|---------------------|--------------------|
| | Vendor Name | Schneider Electric | Schneider Electric |
| | Product Code | LV434010,LV434011,E | LV434011 |
| | Product Identifier | 15133 | 15133 |
| | Product range | Masterpact NT/NW | Masterpact NT/NW |
| | Protection Type | LSIV | LSIV |
| | Metering Type | Р | P |
|) | Rating Current | 100 | 1600 |
| | Product Model | Micrologic 7.0 P | Micrologic 7.0 P |
| | IFM Presence | False | False |
| | IFE Presence | True | True |
| | IO1 Presence | True | True |
| | IO2 Presence | True | True |
| | CCM Presence | False | False |
| 6 | M2c Presence | False | Unable to read |
| | M6c Presence | False | Unable to read |

NOTICE

RISK OF PARTIAL CONFIGURATION OR MODULE FAILURE

When discrepancy is detected with one or more devices, perform the Compatibility Check for the device and follow the recommended actions before connecting to the device.

Failure to follow these instructions can result in equipment damage.

Case 2: When some of the optional modules of a device declared in the project architecture and the connected device are different:

In this case, you cannot continue with the device connection.

| F | Parameter Name | Expected Value | Device Value |
|----|--------------------|------------------|----------------|
| 8 | Product Identifier | 15139 | |
| 8 | Product Identifier | 15135 | |
| 8 | Product range | Masterpact NT/NW | |
| 8 | Metering Type | н | Unable to read |
| 8 | Rating Current | 1000 | Unable to read |
| A | IFM Presence | False | Unable to read |
| ٨. | IFE Presence | False | Unable to read |
| A | IO1 Presence | True | Unable to read |
| A | IO2 Presence | True | Unable to read |
| A | CCM Presence | False | Unable to read |
| 8. | M2c Presence | False | Unable to read |
| £ | M6c Presence | False | Unable to read |

NOTICE

RISK OF PARTIAL CONFIGURATION OR MODULE FAILURE

When discrepancy is detected with one or more devices, perform the Compatibility Check for the device and follow the recommended actions before connecting to the device.

Failure to follow these instructions can result in equipment damage.

Transfer of Setting for a Single Device

You can transfer the settings between the project and the device as follows:

- Transfer of settings from project to device (Download)
- Transfer of settings from device to project (Upload)

Transfer of Settings for Multiple Devices

You can transfer the settings to multiple devices from the TableView (see page 49) of the **Configuration** tab (see page 48). Only the devices that are qualified with

- communication settings consistency (see page 84) are available for the selection to perform these actions:
- Transfer of settings from project to device (Download)
- Transfer of settings from device to project (Upload)

NOTE: Although in TableView only a few groups of settings are displayed, this action results in updating or transferring of all settings of the selected devices.

Communication Test and Its Reports

Ecoreach allows you to perform the communication test on one or more devices from the TableView (see page 49) of the **Configuration** tab (see page 48).

You can perform the communication test (Communication wiring check) of the communication network architecture of the complete project devices or few selected devices. A report is produced at the end of the test with both device and its communication settings with the test success or failure status in a *.pdf* format. You can store the report for future needs as an artifact within the project or externally in user PC.

NOTE: Only the devices that are verified with communication settings consistency (see page 84) can be tested using this feature.

Export Device Configuration

You can export the devices and their configuration details displayed in the TableView (see page 49) of the **Configuration** tab (see page 48) as a .csv file.

This feature is accessible from the Toolbar (see page 45). When you click the icon, you are prompted to save the .csv file, which contains the details of all devices in the project and its settings shown in the TableView (see page 49).

Section 5.3 Monitor and Control

What Is in This Section?

This section contains the following topics:

| Торіс | Page |
|---------|------|
| Monitor | 91 |
| Test | 92 |
| Logs | 94 |
| Control | 95 |

Monitor

Introduction

You can monitor the real-time values of the selected device from the **Monitoring** tab (see page 50). Ecoreach displays the main electrical parameters of the selected device in four different tabs. You can use this feature while performing the switchboard commissioning and during maintenance period. Ecoreach cannot be used as real-time SCADA software. The values are displayed in four tabs.

The **Monitoring** tab displays the following relevant tabs for the selected device in the **Device Monitoring** area:

- Measurement
- Maintenance
- Device status
- I/O status

Measurement

You can monitor the real-time measurements of all the connected devices from the **Measurement** tab *(see page 50)*. It automatically reads and displays the real-time values of the selected device at regular intervals.

You can read the following real-time measurements:

- Current, voltage, and power values at every one second
- Power factor at every 10 seconds
- Harmonics at every 30 seconds

Maintenance

You can monitor the maintenance values of the connected device from the **Maintenance** tab (see page 50). It reads the data from the device at every 10 seconds.

You can read the following maintenance values:

- Breaker Command Counter
- General data
- Load Profile
- Temperature Profile
- Contact Counter
- Device identification data
- Protection trip counter
- Circuit breaker trip counter

Device Status

You can view the hardware status of the device from the **Device Status** tab *(see page 50)*. Depending on the device selected, you see the alarm status, breaker position, trip indicator, time before tripping, circuit breaker status (open or close), spring charge, and/or cradle status.

I/O Status

You can view the input and output status of the devices from the **I/O Status** tab (see page 50). You can see the status for all the digital inputs, digital outputs, and analog inputs.

Data Monitoring Log

You can save the pre-configured measurement data that are logged into a **.csv** file for later analysis and reporting.

| Step | Action |
|------|--|
| 1 | Click the Enable Monitoring Log button in the Monitoring tab <i>(see page 50)</i> . Result: Opens the file save window. |
| 2 | Choose the path where a file needs to be saved. |
| 3 | Enter or modify the file name. |
| 4 | Click the Save button. Result: Saves the . <i>csv</i> file. |

Test

Acti 9 Smart Test and Report

You can check if all devices are assigned and connected properly from the **Monitoring** tab (see page 50) of Acti 9 Smartlink.

NOTE: The **Acti9 Smart Test** tab is applicable only for Acti 9 Smartlink devices to test the channel inputs or data.

The following figure shows Acti9 Smart Test tab:



The Acti9 Smart Test tab allows you to generate a report to check the list of tested devices connected to Acti 9 Smartlink device. To generate the report, click Test Report in the Acti9 Smart Test tab.

The following figure shows an example of the Acti 9 Smart Test Report:

| Acti 9 Smart Test Rep | port | | | |
|---|-------------------------------|-------------|---|--|
| letwork Configuration : Modbus T Acti9 | CP/IP via Gateway (10.179.24 | 7.189) | | |
| Channel Channel name | Channel device | Test result | Current addresses | |
| Channel 1 | Channel available | | | |
| Channel 2 | Channel available | | | |
| Channel 3 | iATL24 | Not Tested | O/C: 14280 (open/closed) Cmd: 14281 | |
| Channel 4 | Channel available | | | |
| Channel 5 | Channel available | | | |
| Channel 6 | RCA iC60 | Tested OK | OF: 14400 (open/closed) SD: 14400 (trip/no trip) Cmd: 14401 | |
| Channel 7 | Channel available | | | |
| Channel 8 | Reflex iC60 | Tested OK | O/C: 14480 (open/closed) auto/OFF: 14480 Cmd: 14481 | |
| Channel 9 | iEM3255 iEM3255 | Not Tested | Energy: 14528/14529 Energy: 14530/14531 | |

The report contains the following information:

- Network Configuration type
- Acti 9 Smartlink device type
- Modbus address of the Acti 9 Smartlink device
- Channel number
- Channel name
- Channel device type
- Test information of each channel (tested or not)
- Main modbus address of the device

Logs

Introduction

You can retrieve and view the logs and histories stored in a device in the *.csv* file from the **Logs** tab (see page 51).

List of Histories and Log Files

You can view the following event histories and logs depending on the selected device.

- Alarm logging
- Maintenance logging
- Trip logging
- Previous Protection Data
- BSCM Events
- BCM Event log
- PM Event log
- MM Event log
- PM Maintenance Event log
- MM Maintenance Event log
- Previous Min Max Data

NOTE: Histories and log files data can be viewed only after connecting to a device.

Alarm Logging

The following figure shows an example of a log file template for Alarm logging:

| - | 39-00 | | | | CompactNS | X_Alarmic | 19mg_30-09-2 | 13-62-56 | 4) Marriet | teral | 100 | | | | 100 | | | | |
|-----|-------------------------------|--|-----------------------|-------------|-----------|-----------|--------------|------------|------------|--------|-----------|-----------|-----|--------|----------|-------|-------------|-------------------|---------|
| | Home Insert | Page Layout Formulas Data | Restew View Acros | sat. | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | 1 - 0 X |
| | A Cut Cut | albri - 11 - A A | | ent | General | | | | Normal | 8.0 | d | Good | | 100 | * | 10 | E AutoSum - | 57 (2) | |
| P | Là Cepy | Z H - H - A- A- | | A Castler v | 6 . 11 . | 1.4 | Cendtional | Format | Neutral | 0 | Instation | CONTRACT. | 200 | Insert | Delete F | ormat | 3 Fill - | Sort & Find & | |
| | - I Format Painter | | a a a se se Munde | a center - | 3 78 8 | .50 +.3 | Formatting * | as Table * | Hennes | | | | 1 | | | | 2 Clean - | Filter * Select * | |
| | Clipboard 9 | Feet 0 | Alignment | . Q., | Number | nt 0 | | | | Styles | | | | 144 | Celli | | Edi | ing | |
| | A1 • (1 | Header | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | a a |
| | A | 8 | c | D | E | F. | G | н | 1 | 1 | ĸ | L | M | N | 0 | P | Q | R | 5 |
| 1 | Header | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 2 | Project Name | Project 1 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 3 | Date & Time | 30/09/2013 14:56:46 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 4 | Device Name | \Compact NSX | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 5 | Product Identification | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 6 | | Product range | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 7 | | Product model | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 8 | | Commercial reference | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 9 | | User Application name | | 0 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 10 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 11 | List of Records | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 12 | Record # | Time | Description | Type | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | _ |
| 13 | | 1 30/09/2013 09:01:34 | User-defined alarm 6 | Event or | ompletion | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 14 | | 2 30/09/2013 09:01:25 | User-defined alarm 5 | Event o | courence | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 15 | | 3 30/09/2013 09:01:25 | User-defined alarm 3 | Event o | ccurence | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 16 | | 4 30/09/2013 08:59:38 | User-defined alarm 7 | Event o | ccurence | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 17 | | 5 30/09/2013 08:59:08 | User-defined alarm 10 | Event o | ompletion | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 18 | | 6 30/09/2013 08:59:08 | User-defined alarm 1 | Event o | ompletion | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 19 | | 7 27/09/2013 15:18:15 | User-defined alarm 10 | Event o | ccurence | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 20 | | 8 27/09/2013 15:18:14 | User-defined alarm 6 | Event o | ccurence | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 21 | | 9 27/09/2013 15:17:45 | User-defined alarm 7 | Event of | ompletion | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 22 | | 10 27/09/2013 15:16:19 | User-defined alarm 1 | Event o | ccurence | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 23 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 24 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 25 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 26 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 27 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 28 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 29 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 30 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 31 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 32 | Company and the second second | Service and the service of the servi | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 14 | CompactNSX_AL | armlogging_30-09-2 | | | | | | | | | - | _ | _ | | _ | 10 | | - | |
| 100 | ady . | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | 1004 La 1/3 | tat den | • |

Depending on the selected device, the .*csv* file displays the following device details:

- Project Name
- Date and Time
- Device Name
- Product Identification
- List of Records

The table shows the steps to view or save the alarm logging data:

| Step | Action |
|------|---|
| 1 | Select a device in the left pane of the Monitoring tab (see page 50). |
| 2 | Double-click Alarm logging in the History and Log Files section under the Logs tab <i>(see page 51)</i> . Result: Opens an excel sheet with Alarm logging data. |
| 3 | Click the Save icon to save the excel file to the desired location. Result: Saves the file in . <i>csv</i> format. |

Control

Introduction

You can control the circuit breaker added in a project from the **Control** tab *(see page 51)*. You can open, close, or reset the connected circuit breaker. You can also reset or update the energy counters and check IO modules function.

Ecoreach will prompt you to enter the administrator password (see page 55) and the device password to perform the control operations. Before performing these actions, also refer the corresponding device user manuals

HAZARD OF ELECTRIC SHOCK, EXPLOSION, OR ARC FLASH

Do not use the software to Open/Close breakers and electrical circuit, without having a physical feedback mechanism validating the completeness of software action.

Failure to follow these instructions will result in death or serious injury.

Opening a Circuit Breaker

| Step | Action |
|------|---|
| 1 | Select a circuit breaker in the left pane of the Monitoring tab (see page 50). |
| 2 | Click the Open/Reset/Close Breaker button in the Breaker Control section under the Control tab (see page 51). Result: Opens the Device Name dialog box. |
| 3 | Click the Commands tab. Result: Displays the Open , Reset , and Close button. |
| 4 | Click the Open button. Result: Opens the Password dialog box. |
| 5 | Enter the password. Result: • Open button turns green color. • Submit and Cancel buttons are enabled. |
| 6 | Click the Submit button. Result: Opens the circuit breaker. |

Closing a Circuit Breaker

| Step | Action |
|------|---|
| 1 | Select a circuit breaker in the left pane of the Monitoring tab (see page 50). |
| 2 | Click the Open/Reset/Close Breaker button in the Breaker Control section under the Control tab (see page 51). Result: Opens the Device Name dialog box. |
| 3 | Click the Commands tab. Result: Displays the Open , Reset , and Close button. |
| 4 | Click the Close button. Result: Opens the Password dialog box. |
| 5 | Enter the password. Result: • Close button turns green color. • Submit and Cancel buttons are enabled. |
| 6 | Click the Submit button. Result: Closes the circuit breaker. |

Resetting a Circuit Breaker

| Step | Action |
|------|---|
| 1 | Select a circuit breaker in the left pane of the Monitoring tab (see page 50). |
| 2 | Click the Open/Reset/Close Breaker button in the Breaker Control section under the Control tab (see page 51). Result: Opens the Device Name dialog box. |
| 3 | Click the Commands tab. Result: Displays the Open , Reset , and Close button. |
| 4 | Click the Reset button. Result: Opens the Password dialog box. |
| 5 | Enter the password. Result: • Close button turns green color. • Submit and Cancel buttons are enabled. |
| 6 | Click the Submit button. Result: Resets the circuit breaker. |

Resetting or Updating Energy Counters

You can reset or update energy counters from the **Control** tab *(see page 51)*. Depending on the circuit breaker selected, you see the values of the following energy counters:

- Reactive energy
- Active energy
- Apparent energy

| Step | Action |
|------|---|
| 1 | Select a circuit breaker in the left pane of the Monitoring tab (see page 50). |
| 2 | Click the Reset/Update Energy Counters button in the Reset/Update Energy Counter section under the Control tab (see page 51). Result: Opens the Energy Counters dialog box. |
| 3 | Click the Update Counters button to update the values. Result: Opens the Password dialog box. |
| 4 | Enter the password. |
| 5 | Click the Proceed button. Result: Resets or updates the energy counters. |

Forced Output - IO Module

You can check the IO module status by forcing its output to High or Low, based on the device and the optional modules available with the device.

The function supports the following IO modules:

- SDx output module
- IO#1 module
- IO#2 module

NOTICE

RISK OF EQUIPMENT DAMAGE

Do not force outputs of IO modules when the device is commissioned and in real operation. This function must be performed only when you intend to check the IO status functionality during the installation and testing phase.

Failure to follow these instructions can result in equipment damage.

Section 5.4 Report

Configuration Report

Introduction

You can prepare the complete project configuration report with all the devices and its settings. You can also customize the report by modifying the front page content, including the project information and logo customization.

Modifying the Report Details

You can enter or modify the user details and project details with the required format from the **Reports** tab (see page 52).

- You can enter or modify the user details from the **Front Page** tab (see page 52). The details entered in this tab appears on the front page of the report.
- You can enter or modify the project details from the **Project** tab (see page 52). The details entered in this tab appear in the report.
- You can select from the options for the required format of header, footer, front page, and project details to be included in the report from the **Contents** tab (see page 52). The available options are:
 - Report Header
 - Report Footer
 - Front page
 - Advanced sections
- You can click the check box to select the options listed.

Adding a Logo

You can add your own logo to be included in the report header from the **Front Page** tab (see page 52) and **Contents** tab (see page 52). You will see the Schneider Electric logo, which is a default logo.

The table shows the steps to add a new logo:

| Step | Action |
|------|--|
| 1 | Click the Remove button in the Front Page tab of the Reports tab <i>(see page 52)</i> to remove the current logo. Result: Removes the current logo. |
| 2 | Click the Logo button. Result: Opens the file selection window. |
| 3 | Select the logo to be added. |
| 4 | Click Open . Result: Adds the new logo. |

Generating a Report

You can generate and print a configuration report of the project. The user and project details are automatically filled with the details entered in the **Project** tab *(see page 52)*. You can fill the empty fields or modify the existing details.

The table shows the steps to generate a report of the project:

| Step | Action |
|------|--|
| 1 | Enter the details in the Front Page tab under the Reports tab (see page 52). |
| 2 | Enter the details in the Project tab under the Report tab. |
| 3 | Check the required options in the Contents tab under the Report tab. |
| 4 | Click the Generate Report button. Result: Opens the Print window. |
| 5 | Select the printer. |
| 6 | Click the OK button. Result: Generates the report. |

NOTE: Report may contain fields marked with '*' indication. This indicates that these parameters values are modified in the project but they are not yet saved into the project.

Section 5.5 Firmware Upgrade

What Is in This Section?

This section contains the following topics:

| Торіс | Page |
|---|------|
| Upgrade Firmware | 100 |
| Compatibility Check of Device/Firmware and Corrective Actions | 103 |

Upgrade Firmware

Introduction

You can update the firmware of Micrologic trip units of the Compact NSX and PowerPact H-, J-, and L-frame circuit breaker ranges from the **Maintenance tab** : (see page 53)

In addition to firmware upgrade of the Micrologic trip unit, you can also upgrade the firmware of other optional modules:

- Micrologic trip unit ULP based
- IFM
- IFE
- Maintenance module (UTA) PIC layer
- Maintenance module (UTA) STR7 layer
- FDM121 display module firmware and languages
- BCM ULP module
- IO modules (two modules).

NOTE: It is recommended to first update the IFM firmware.

Upgrading Firmware - ULP Modules

You can upgrade the firmware of all ULP modules. In case of FDM 121, you can upgrade the firmware and change the language (see page 102).

| Step | Action | | |
|------|---|--|--|
| 1 | Click Firmware Upgrade (Trip unit, IFM) in the Maintenance tab (see page 53). | | |
| 2 | Enter the communication details in the Setup menu to connect the device. | | |
| 3 | Once successfully connected to the device (as shown in step 4), you can choose the ULP module to which the firmware needs to be updated. | | |
| 4 | Select the desired ULP module from the Firmware Upgrade list. | | |
| 5 | Click the Get device file revision button. Result: The firmware version of the selected ULP module is displayed: Device file update Device revision Micrologic: V0.7.16 File revision Get device file revision NOTE: This is an optional step to view the current firmware version of the ULP module. | | |

| | Action | | |
|---|--|--|--|
| 6 | Click the Select file to upload button. Result: Opens the Select the file to download dialog box. | | |
| | Select the file to download | ? 🔀 | |
| | Look in: C Firmware | | |
| | FDM121 FDM121 - v2.2.4 - InstallFirmwares Setup ARGOS_Demo.D1.0.6.s19 ARGOS_Exploit.V1.0.2.s19 BCMT_Exploit.V3.2.7.s19 BCMT_Exploit_V2.3.4_Release.s19 | IFM_Exploit.V2.1.0.s19 UTA_Exploit.V1.0.8.s19 VegaIo_V1.0.4_Release.s19 VegaIFE_V1.2.3_Release.s19 | |
| | < | > | |
| | File name: VegalFE_V1.2.3_Release | Open | |
| | Files of type: *.s19 | | |
| | | | |
| | Click the icon. Result: The Confirm dialog box appears. | | |
| | Click the Result: The Confirm dialog box appears. Confirm You confirm you want to upgrade the l | firmware of IFE | |
| | Click the icon. Result: The Confirm dialog box appears. Confirm You confirm you want to upgrade the l Yes No | firmware of IFE | |
| 9 | Click the icon. Result: The Confirm dialog box appears. Confirm You confirm you want to upgrade the l Yes No Click Yes to confirm the upgrade of the firmware of IF | firmware of IFE | |
| 9 | Click the icon. Result: The Confirm dialog box appears. Confirm You confirm you want to upgrade the l Yes No Click Yes to confirm the upgrade of the firmware of IF Result: The firmware upgrade starts. The progress b | firmware of IFE FE. bar shows the progress of the upgrade. | |
| 9 | Click the icon. Result: The Confirm dialog box appears. Confirm You confirm you want to upgrade the l Yes No Click Yes to confirm the upgrade of the firmware of IF Result: The firmware upgrade starts. The progress b Front Display Module 121 Device file update Device revision Monols: V2 | firmware of IFE FE. Par shows the progress of the upgrade. | |
| Э | Click the icon. Result: The Confirm dialog box appears. Confirm You confirm you want to upgrade the live Yes No Click Yes to confirm the upgrade of the firmware of IF Result: The firmware upgrade starts. The progress b Front Display Module 121 Device file update Device revision Monols: V2 Microogreeuity/RSUAVE Begin at Thu Apr 07 15:28:5 Exec /boot exe Compatibility between exploit Delete /exploit bin Device file update | Firmware of IFE Firmware of IFE The revision V2.1.2 File revisi | |
| Ð | Click the confirm dialog box appears. Confirm dialog box appears. Confirm you want to upgrade the live of the firmware of the live of the firmware upgrade starts. The progress by Front Display Module 121 Device file update Device file update firmware of the firmware of the firmware upgrade starts. The progress by Front Display Module 121 Device file update Device file update firmware upgrade starts. The progress by Front Display Module 121 Device file update Device file update firmware upgrade starts. The progress by Device file update firmware upgrade starts. The progress by the progress by Device file update firmware upgrade starts. The progress by the pr | Firmware of IFE Firmware of IFE bar shows the progress of the upgrade. 1.2 File revision V21.2 mwareVFDM121VMonotsExploit_V21.2_Release.s19 6 2011 .exe and language is OK, (FDM121=4, file=4) 6 | |
| 9 | Click the confirm dialog box appears. Confirm Vou confirm you want to upgrade the live Vou confirm you want to upgrade the live Vou confirm the upgrade of the firmware of If Result: The firmware upgrade starts. The progress b Front Display Module 121 Device file update Device revision Monols: V2 Update firmware Micrologic/Unity/FSU_AVE Begin at Thu Apr 07 15:28:5 Exec /boot exe Compatibility between exploit Device revision domols: v2 Micrologic/Unity/FSU_AVE Begin at Thu Apr 07 15:28:5 Exec /boot exe Compatibility between exploit Device revision domols: v2 Micrologic/Unity/FSU_AVE Begin download of exploit exe | Firmware of IFE Firmware of IFE The revision V2.1.2 The revision V2.1 | |

Upgrading Firmware and Language Files - FDM121

You can upgrade the language file along with firmware upgrade.

| Step | Action |
|------|---|
| 1 | Click Front Display Module 121 in the Firmware Upgrade list. |
| 2 | You can select: Update firmware to update only firmware Update language to update only language file Update all to update both firmware and language file |
| | File Remote functions Setup Maintenance Tre will Distribution * Micrologic 6.2.E * 3P * In 250 * Schreiderre Frimware Upgrade Privil/V437506 * Device revision Get device file revision Select file to upload Update firmware V Device revision File revision Select file to upload Update firmware V Device revision Select file to upload Select file to upload |
| 3 | You have an option to download only the firmware or language file into FDM121. You can also download both language file and the new firmware together using the Update all option. The FDM121 displays the IMU information in 10 languages: • Five fixed default languages • Five optional languages |
| | Chinese English UK English US French Spanish |
| 4 | You can add five optional languages and define their order of appearance in the Language menu of FDM121. |
| 5 | You can view the configuration of the language menu: N* Language Revision 1 CH VX.Y.Z 2 EN-UK VX.Y.Z 3 EN-US VX.Y.Z 4 FR VX.Y.Z 5 SP VX.Y.Z 6 AR VX.Y.Z 7 IT VX.Y.Z |

Compatibility Check of Device/Firmware and Corrective Actions

Introduction

When the ULP modules are upgraded for new functionalities, you may need to check the compatibility of the different modules in the IMU system. Compatibility Matrix is the diagnosis function that helps you to diagnose and identify all discrepancy issues in the ULP modules. This matrix also provides the recommended actions and diagnostics messages relevant to the detected discrepancies.

NOTE: You can perform the compatibility check only in online mode through all the communication channels.

Compatibility Matrix

You can view the compatibility matrix by clicking **Compatibility Check** in the **Maintenance** tab. The Compatibility Matrix window has:

- Four main sections
- Refresh button.



| Legend | Description |
|--------|----------------------------|
| А | List of modules |
| В | Operating Mode Diagnostics |
| С | Recommended Action |
| D | Diagnostic Message |

List of Modules

The list of modules section displays the list of all ULP modules. This is a global list of ULP modules independent of whether they are connected or not. The ULP modules detected in the IMU are identified with one of the following colors listed based on the offer release of the ULP module.

| Device belongs to ULP V1.0 offer release |
|--|
| Device belongs to ULP V1.1 offer release |
| Device belongs to ULP V1.2 offer release |
| Device belongs to ULP V2.0 offer release |
| Device not detected |

If an ULP module in the list is not detected in the IMU, then the ULP module is identified with gray color. The ULP modules of ULP V1.2 offer release is selected in blue color. If all the devices listed in the section are identified with blue color, then that IMU is free of all discrepancies.

| Device List | ULP Module Firmware Version |
|--------------------------|--|
| IFM | <pre> ≤ 1.0.8 = ULP V1.0 > 1.0.8 = ULP V1.2 </pre> |
| FDM121 | <pre> ≤ 2.1.2 = ULP V1.0 = 2.1.3 = ULP V1.1 > 2.1.3 = ULP V1.2 </pre> |
| BCM ULP | < 4.0.0 = ULP V1.1 > 4.0.0 = ULP V1.2 |
| NSX Micrologic Trip Unit | ≤ 1.0.2 = ULP V1.0 > 1.0.2 = ULP V1.2 |
| Maintenance module | = 1.0.8 = ULP V1.0 > 1.0.8 = ULP V1.2 |
| BSCM | <pre> ≤ 2.1.8 = ULP V1.0 > 2.1.8 = ULP V1.2 </pre> |
| IO module | ≥ 2.1.1 = ULP V1.2 |
| IFE | ≥ 1.0.8 = ULP V1.2 |

The table shows the ULP module firmware version for each device:

Operating Mode Diagnostics and Recommended Actions

The Operating Mode Diagnostics and Recommended Action section helps you to identify the discrepancy conditions within the ULP modules. The Firmware Upgrade tool reads the operating mode information from the ULP modules to display the Compatibility Matrix window. In the Compatibility Matrix window, each row is dedicated for a ULP module, and each column is dedicated for an operating mode.

The Recommended Action section provides the information on how to recover from a compatibility discrepancy situation. Each discrepancy has a generic pre-defined recommended action.

The \mathbf{x} mark indicates the operating mode of a ULP module in the corresponding column with respect to the row.

The table lists the information or recommended actions for different operating modes of the ULP module:

| Module Operating Mode | Description | Recommended Action to be performed |
|-----------------------------------|---|---|
| Nominal | The ULP module is in nominal mode. | None |
| Test | The test button is pressed. | None |
| Non-critical firmware discrepancy | There is a non-critical firmware discrepancy between the ULP module and other modules in the IMU. | Upgrade firmware (see page 100) at the next maintenance operation |
| Non-critical hardware discrepancy | There is a non-critical hardware discrepancy between the UPL module and other modules in the IMU. | Replace module at the next maintenance operation |
| Hardware degraded | The ULP module is in degraded mode. | Replace module at the next maintenance operation |
| Configuration discrepancy | A configuration discrepancy is detected by the ULP module. A Configuration discrepancy occurs when: The ULP module does not detect the presence of a mandatory component needed for its application The ULP module detects a possible wrong configuration of its application | - |
| Critical firmware discrepancy | There is a critical firmware discrepancy between the ULP module and other modules in the IMU. | Upgrade firmware (see page 100) |
| Critical hardware discrepancy | There is a critical hardware discrepancy between the ULP module and other modules in the IMU. | Replace module |
| Conflict | The ULP module is in conflict mode. | Remove duplicate module |
| Stop | The ULP module is out of service. | Replace module |
| Power OFF | | Check power supply |

Diagnostic Message

The diagnostic message section provides the additional information about certain discrepancy modes. You can see more than one diagnostic message for a discrepancy mode. **NOTE:** For IMU 1.2, the diagnostics message lists a configuration discrepancy detected by the IO module.

Refresh

After performing a recommended action for a specific discrepancy, you can click the **Refresh** button to update the changes in the **Compatibility Matrix**.

Index

A

About Tab Overview, 43 Administration Password Overview, 55 Artifacts Adding an artifact File, 77 Deleting an Artifact File, 77 Viewing an Artifact File, 77

С

Configuration Report Modifying the Report Details, 97 Configuring Acti 9 Smartlink Device in Offline Mode Adding a Channel, 70 Channel with Two Counters, 71 Device Toolbox, 69 Pulse Weight, 73 Tooltip, 69 **Configuring Other Devices** Characteristics, 74 Setting Characteristics, 74 **Connection Procedure** Introduction, 19 Contecxtual Help for Device Settings Overview, 76 Control Closing a Circuit Breaker, 95 Forced output -IO Module, 96 Opening a Circuit Breaker, 95 Resetting a Circuit Breaker, 96 Resetting or Updating Energy Counters, 96 Create Project Architecture - Advanced Options Adding Discovered Devices into Project, 66 Device Discovery, 65 Discovering Devices on a Combination of IP and Serial Network, 66 Discovering Devices on a Modbus Serial Line Network, 65 Discovering Devices on a Modbus TCP/IP Network. 65 Saving Device Discovery Report, 66

D

Description of UI Overview, 45 Toolbar, 45 Download and Installation Overview, 15

Е

Ecoreach Error Log Management Description, 57 Ecoreach Process Creating a Project in Online Mode, 37 Introduction, 37

G

General Principles - Configuring in Offline Mode Device Characteristics, Location Characteristics, Setting Characteristics, Switchboard Characteristics,

Introduction Compatible Devices, 10

Local Connection Magic Box, 22 UTA-Test Plug, 20 UTA-ULP Cable, 21 Logs Alarm Logging, 94 List of Histories and Log Fles, 94

Μ

Monitor Data Monitoring Log, 91 Device Status, 91 IO Status, 91 Maintenance, 91 Measurement, 91 Monitoring Overview, 50

Ν

Network Communication Device Communication Status, 80

0

Operating Modes Device Connection through Different Modes, 79 Overview Features, 10

Ρ

PC Communication Communication Test and its Reports, 89 Connecting to a Device, 86 Device Identification, 87 Export Device Configuration, 89 Local, 86 Network, 86 Transfer of settings for a Single Device, 88 Transfer of Settings for Multiple Devices, 88

0

Project Architecture Creating a New Project Architecture, 61 Definition of Project Elements, 61 Editing a Project Architecture Item, 62 Introduction, 61 TreeView Toolbar, 61

S

Selecting a Device Adding a Schneider Electric Devices, 63 Adding Other Devices, 64 Serial Connection Acti 9 Smartlink Device, 27 BCM, 25 CCM, 26 IFM, 24 Settings Compatibility Matrix Device/Firmware, 103 Firmware Upgrade to ULP Modules, 100 Setup a Device Online Overview, 75 Software Registration Change Password, 17 First Time Login, 17 Overview, 16 Results of Registration, 16 Specifications PC Requirements, 11 Software Requirements, 11

Т

TCP/IP Connection Daisy Chain, 30 Gateway Connection, 28 IFE, 29 Typical Network Connection, 31 Test Acti 9 Smart Test and Report, 92


DOCA0069EN-00

Schneider Electric Industries SAS

35, rue Joseph Monier CS30323 F - 92506 Rueil Malmaison Cedex

www.schneider-electric.com

As standards, specifications and designs change from time to time, please ask for confirmation of the information given in this publication.